An ovarian cancer stem cell study: Regulation of cell stemness and the role of cancer stem cell-related markers in patient outcome



Ruixia Huang

Dept of Pathology

The Norwegian Radium Hospital

Oslo University Hospital

Institute of Clinical Medicine

Faculty of Medicine

University of Oslo







© Ruixia Huang, 2015

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo No. 2090

ISBN 978-82-8333-089-2

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Hanne Baadsgaard Utigard. Print production: John Grieg AS, Bergen.

Produced in co-operation with Akademika Publishing. The thesis is produced by Akademika Publishing merely in connection with the thesis defence. Kindly direct all inquiries regarding the thesis to the copyright holder or the unit which grants the doctorate.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
ABBREVIATIONS	7
LIST OF PAPERS	9
1 INTRODUCTION	10
1.1 Ovarian cancer	10
1.1.1 Epidemiology	10
1.1.2 Etiology	12
1.1.2.1 Age	12
1.1.2.2 Obesity	12
1.1.2.3 Reproductive history	12
1.1.2.4 Gynaecologic surgery	13
1.1.2.5 Hormone	13
1.1.2.6 Family history	14
1.1.2.7 Molecular predictors	14
1.1.3 Symptoms	14
1.1.4 Screening	14
1.1.5 Diagnosis	16
1.1.6 Histology and molecular classification	16
1.1.7 Staging	18
1.1.8 Treatment	19
1.1.8 Prognosis	19
1.1.9 Hypothesis of ovarian cancer origins	20
1.1.9.1 The incessant ovulation hypothesis	20
1.1.9.2 The incessant menstruation hypothesis	20
1.2 Cancer stem cells (CSCs)	21
1.2.1 Properties of CSCs	21
1.2.3 Origin of CSCs	22
1.2.2 The CSC niche	24
1.2.4 Identification of putative CSCs	24
1.2.5 CSCs related markers	25
1.2.6 Ways to induce cancer stem-like cells	26

	1.2.6.1 Hypoxia	26
	1.2.6.2 Cytokines	26
	1.2.6.3 Mitochondrial deoxyribonucleic acid (mtDNA) blocking	27
	1.2.6.4 Sex hormone stimulation	27
2 AIMS	OF STUDY	29
3 MATE	ERIALS AND METHODS	30
3.1 C	Cell lines	30
3.1	1.1 Cell culture and cell treatment	30
3.1	1.2 Cell counting	30
3.1	1.3 Cell growth curves	31
3.2 C	Clinical samples	31
3.2	2.1 Clinical Information	31
3.2	2.2 Ethics Statement	31
3.3 Ir	mmunocytochemistry (ICC) and Immunohistochemistry (IHC)	32
3.3	3.1 Cytoblocks	32
3.3	3.2 IHC/ICC	32
3.3	3.3 Scoring system of IHC/ICC	33
3.4 V	Vestern blotting	33
3.5 C	Colony formation assay	34
3.6 D	DNA and RNA preparation	35
3.7 N	٨tDNA quantification	35
3.8 F	low cytometry (FCM)	35
3.9 R	RNA sequencing (RNA-seq)	36
3.9	9.1 RNA-seq experiments	36
3.9	9.2 RNA-seq data analysis	36
3.10	Statistical analyses	37
4 SUM	MARY OF RESULTS	38
5 GENE	RAL DISCUSSION	41
5.1 N	VtDNA quantity and CSC	41
5.2 T	umour microenvironment (TME) and CSC	42
5.3 E	pithelial Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) and CSC	43
5.4 N	Mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) and CSC	44
5.5 T	he role of stem cell markers in the CSC study	45
5.6 S	Sex hormone, SHBG and CSC	46

6 CONCLUSIONS	47
7 FUTURE ASPECTS	
8 REFERENCES	
9 ERRATA	61

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The work presented in this thesis was performed at the Department of Pathology in collaboration with the Department of Gynecology, at The Norwegian Radium Hospital, Oslo University Hospital. The financial support was from Inger and John Fredriksen Foundation for ovarian cancer research, The Norwegian Radium Hospital Research Foundation and The Norwegian Cancer Society, to those I express my grateful acknowledgements. Special thanks to China Scholarship Council, who is my sponsor to take and finish my Ph.D. study.

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest and sincerest gratitude to my main supervisor, Dr. Zhenhe Suo for introducing me to the exiting field of ovarian cancer stem cell research, for all the guidance and never-ending support in my life and all research courses through the Ph.D. study. You acts like an everlasting lamp in the dark night to me, continuously shedding light on my research way and my personal life. I greatly appreciate all the contributions you have done for the time, ideas and funding to make my Ph.D. experience productive and interesting. Your deedy attitude and energetic enthusiasm for working are unquestionably the best inspiration to me.

I am also very grateful to Professor Jahn M. Nesland, for being an excellent co-supervisor, for sharing your extensive knowledge in the field of pathology and cancer research. As an experienced pathologist you always provide some breakthrough and constructive advice for my work from your point of view, which always make me inspired. Many thanks for your patience to correct my English expression in all the papers and this thesis.

I would like to express my grateful appreciation to Professor Claes G. Trope, a great co-supervisor for my Ph.D. project, for all the time and effort you have paid, for the financial support from the Inger and John Fredriksen Foundation for ovarian cancer research, and for your clinical contribution and enabling the use of patient material in this thesis.

I would like to thank all the friends and colleagues at the Department of Pathology, The Norwegian Radium Hospital, Oslo University Hospital. I would like to express my sincere thanks to Wei Su, who takes care of me in this foreign country, like a mother to her child and sometimes discusses with me like a sister and friend to me. Special thanks to Ellen Hellesylt, Mette Synnøve Førsund, Mai Nguyen, Leni Tøndevold Moripen and Don Trinh for the technical support on immunohistochemical studies. Warm appreciation is given to Idun Dale Rein in The Flow Cytometry Core Facility (FCCF) at Oslo University Hospital for help with flow cytometry.

Great thanks to my co-authors for all the contributions you have done for the papers and this thesis.

My appreciation also goes to all my friends and colleagues who have been working on their Ph.D projects in parallel with me, Yuanyuan Ma, Yishan Liu, Xiaoran Li, Yali Zhong, Yaqing Li, Hiep Phuc Dong, Abdirashid Ali Warsame, Agnieszka Malecka. Thanks for accompany and sharing experience and happiness during the Ph.D work, for the patience, kindness and encouragement when needed.

Finally, I wish to express my deepest gratitude to my parents and brother for their continuous love and support. To my fiancé, Shuai, for your love, patience, understanding, trust and encouragement, and for the happiness you have brought to my life.

Oslo, March 2015

Ruixia Huang

ABBREVIATIONS

ATP-binding cassette
Allophycocyanin
American Type Culture Collection
Body mass index
Cancer antigen 125
Carbohydrate antigen 19-9
Cancer-associated fibroblasts
Clear cell carcinoma
Carcinoembryonic antigen
Complete remission
Cancer stem cells
Chemokine C-X-C motif ligand 7
Differentially expressed genes
5a-dihydrotestosterone
Dimethyl sulfoxide
Beta-estradiol
Enhanced chemiluminescence
Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition
Epithelial ovarian cancer
Ethidium Bromide
Fetal bovine serum
Flow cytometry
International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics
Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor
Genomic deoxyribonucleic acid
Human epididymal protein 4
Hepatocyte growth factor
High-grade serous carcinoma
Hormone replacement therapy
Immunocytochemistry
Immunocytochemistry
Invasive front
Immunohistochemistry

IL-6	Interleukin 6
LGSC	Low-grade serous carcinoma
MDR	Multidrug resistance
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
mtDNA	Mitochondrial deoxyribonucleic acid
nDNA	Nuclear deoxyribonucleic acid
OCP	Oral contraceptive pills
OS	Overall survival
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PBST	Phosphate-buffered saline-tween 0.05%
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PE	Hycoerythrin
PFI	Progression-free interval
PFS	Progression free survival
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
RNA-seq	RNA sequencing
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute
RRSO	Risk-reducing salpingo-oophorectomy
SCF	Stem cell factor
SHBG	Sex hormone-binding globulin
SP	Side population
SP	Side population
TME	Tumour microenvironment
TNFalpha	Tumour necrosis factor alpha
TVUS	Transvaginal ultrasound
TZ	Transitional zones
WB	Western Blotting
WHO	World Health Organization

LIST OF PAPERS

I. **Huang R**, Wang J, Zhong Y, Liu Y, Stokke T, Trope CG, Nesland JM, Suo Z. Mitochondrial DNA deficiency in ovarian cancer cells and cancer stem-like probabilities. (Submitted)

II. **Huang R**, Ma Y, Holm R, Trope CG, Nesland JM, Suo Z. (2014) Sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) expression in ovarian carcinomas and its clinicopathological associations. PLoS ONE 8: e83238.

III. Huang R, Wu D, Yuan Y, Li X, Holm R, Trope CG, Nesland JM, Suo Z. (2014) CD117 expression in fibroblasts-like stromal cells indicates unfavourable clinical outcomes in ovarian carcinoma patients. PLoS ONE 9(11): e112209.

IV. Huang R, Li X, Holm R, Trope CG, Nesland JM, Suo Z. The expression of aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1) in ovarian carcinomas and its clinicopathological associations: a retrospective study. (Submitted)

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Ovarian cancer

Ovarian cancer includes three types by the origin: epithelial ovarian cancer, germ cell tumour and stromal cell tumour. Epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC), also called ovarian carcinoma, typically begins in the epithelial cells on the surface of an ovary which holds a proportion of 85% to 90% in ovarian cancers [1]. Germ cell tumours develop in the germ cells of an ovary and happen more frequently for women aged from 10 to 29 (http://www.cancer.net/). Stromal cell tumour usually develops in the connective tissue cells and is a rare type of ovarian cancer.

In recent decades new evidence suggests at least some of ovarian cancer actually begins in special cells in the fallopian tube which locates near the ovary and may transfer to the surface of the ovary in the early cancer process. The term 'ovarian cancer' in this thesis is used to describe epithelial cancers that begin in the ovary, the fallopian tube and the peritoneum, which is the same meaning of ovarian carcinoma or EOC.

1.1.1 Epidemiology

Ovarian cancer is the fifth to seventh most common cancer in women [2-5], and it has the highest mortality rate among gynaecologic malignancies [5, 6]. According to the cancer statistics of GLOBOCAN 2012, 2.39 million new cases were diagnosed wordwide and 1.52 million deaths of ovarian cancer occurred [3]. In European countries, ovarian cancer is the ninth most common cancer in women with 65.5 thousands of new cases and 42.7 cases of death in 2012 [7]. The incidence of ovarian cancer is higher in white women compared to African-American women, but the African-American women have a more poor survival and higher mortality [8]. The racial disparities have increased over time [9], partly due to differences in treatment, such as receipt of surgery [9, 10]. The incidence of ovarian cancer in Norway is around the average level of the European countries, but the mortality is much higher than the average level (Figure 1, EUCAN 2012).



Figure 1. Estimated incidence and mortality rate from ovarian cancer, Europe 2012 (Reproduced by the statistics from EUCAN 2012)

1.1.2 Etiology

We still do not acknowledge the specter of gene mutations leading to ovarian cancer [5], and more studies are warranted to better understand this deadly disease. Several risk factors which may contribute to the incidence of ovarian cancer have been high-lightened and the risk factors for different subtypes of ovarian cancer may differ from each other, especially among the EOCs [11][12].

1.1.2.1 Age

The median age at diagnosis for ovarian cancer is around 63 years old, and thus, most ovarian cancers develop after menopause. It is most frequent on women ages at 55-64 years old.

1.1.2.2 Obesity

Compelling evidence shows that obese women who have a higher body mass index (BMI) have a higher risk to develop ovarian cancer [13-15], and may have poor clinical outcomes including overall survival (OS) [16]. Ovarian cancer patients with diabetes mellitus have a poor progression free survival (PFS) and OS [17]. However, some other studies point out that obesity may increase the risk of getting ovarian cancer, but does not affect the long-term survival outcomes [18, 19].

Obesity is a physiological state associated with alterations in hormone, especially estrogen production and metabolism [20, 21], therefore, this factor may have a similar mechanism with a risk factor hormone which will be discussed later in this part.

1.1.2.3 Reproductive history

Full term pregnancy is inversely associated with ovarian cancer risk [12]. Each pregnancy may lead to a 10%-16% reduction of ovarian cancer risk [22]. A large cohort study on 64,185 Japanese women covered from 1988 to 2009 showed that nulliparous and nullipregnant women did get an increased risk of ovarian cancer [23]. Women giving the first birth at late age have an elevated risk of ovarian cancer [24-26]. The time interval between first and last birth seems not influence the risk of ovarian cancer [27]. Strong evidence shows that breast-feeding, especially a longer duration of breastfeeding may decrease the risk of ovarian cancer [28-30].

1.1.2.4 Gynaecologic surgery

Tubal ligation is reported to reduce the risk of ovarian cancer [31], particularly when conducted before the age of 35 years [32]. Unilateral oophorectomy was associated with a 30% lower risk [32]. Hysterectomy is associated with lower risk of ovarian cancer, especially for nonserous types [32]. Prophylactic bilateral oophorectomy at time of hysterectomy is more effective to reduce the risk of ovarian cancer, but it is still largely controversial whether it is beneficial for young women, particularly for those at low-risk of ovarian cancer [33].

1.1.2.5 Hormone

Women have a lower risk of ovarian cancer if they have taken or currently take oral contraceptive pills (OCP) [12, 34, 35]. Application of OCP for more than three years may lead to a 30%-50% reduction of ovarian cancer risk [36]. Treatment with progestin alone or in combination with estrogen may decrease the prevalence of ovarian cancer, and ovulation may reduce the risk of ovarian cancer [37].

Large cohort studies show that postmenopausal women who have used hormone replacement therapy (HRT) have an obviously increased risk of both the incidence and the mortality of ovarian cancer [12, 38, 39]. The impact of HRT for the development of ovarian cancer may be slightly different for the multiple types, but the existed evidence is consistent for the two most common types serous and endometrioid tumours. This risk was similar in European and American prospective studies and for oestrogen-only and oestrogen-progestagen therapies [40, 41].

The use of drugs to treat infertility (gonadotropin releasing hormone antagonists or clomiphene) may also increase the risk of ovarian cancer, and it is thought to be associated with high concentrations of estrogen stimulation [42]. It is still discussed whether there is any association with the use of fertility drugs and ovarian cancer risk, and more studies are warranted [43, 44].

1.1.2.6 Family history

The risk for a woman to get ovarian cancer is increased if she has a family history, that is to say, her sister or mother or daughter has or has had ovarian cancer [45, 46].

1.1.2.7 Molecular predictors

Some ovarian cancers are a part of family cancer syndromes resulting from inherited mutations of certain genes including the oncogenes HER2, C-myc, K-ras, Akt, and the tumour suppressor gene p53, among which mutations of BRCA1 and BRCA2 are highlighted [47]. This syndrome is linked to a high risk of many cancers, among which breast cancer and ovarian cancer are highlighted [48, 49]. Based on this the development of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitors was prompted as a treatment for BRCA mutation associated ovarian cancer [48-50].

1.1.3 Symptoms

Ovarian cancer may cause several signs and symptoms, particularly when it has been spread beyond the ovaries. The most common symptoms include: unusual bloating, unusual pelvic or abdominal pain, pressure in the abdomen, trouble eating or feeling full quickly, lack of energy, and urinary symptoms such as urgency or frequency [51-53]. Other symptoms of ovarian cancer can include: fatigue, upset stomach, back pain, pain during sex, constipation, menstrual changes, abdominal swelling with weight loss, but these symptoms can be caused by other cancers and benign diseases as well. When they are caused by ovarian cancer, they tend to be persistent and represent a change from normal. (American cancer society, http://www.cancer.org/).

1.1.4 Screening

When ovarian cancer is found early at a localized stage, the five-year survival rate is over 94%. Approximate seventy-five percent of women with ovarian cancer are diagnosed at advanced-stage (III or IV) [54]. Women ignoring their symptoms were significantly more likely to be diagnosed with advanced disease [55]. There has been a lot of research to develop an effective screening test for

ovarian cancer, but without wide-spead use. However, early diagnosis has become urgent, especially for high risk women with BRCA1/BRCA2 mutations.

A pelvic examination is routinely in used diagnosis of ovarian cancer and other gynaecologic cancers [56]. Several studies in various countries have recommended bimanual pelvic examination to be an annual screening test for ovarian cancer [57, 58]. However, it is not accurate as a screening method for ovarian cancer and to distinguish benign from malignant diseases [59]. In a typical screening population, the positive predictive value of an abnormal pelvic examination is approximately 1%.

The blood test of cancer antigen 125 (CA 125) and ultrasound are two of the most common tests to screen for ovarian cancer at present. Ultrasonography of the abdomen and pelvis is usually the first imaging investigation recommended for women in whom ovarian cancer is suspected [60]. Transvaginal ultrasound (TVUS) has improved the visualisation of ovarian volume and morphology, thus is accurate in detecting abnormalities in ovarian [61-63], but is less reliable in differentiating benign from malignant ovarian tumours [64]. Therefore, serum biomarkers such as CA 125 are often used together with TVUS to identify ovarian cancer in high risk population. However, serum CA 125 blood test is not specific for ovarian cancer. In other words, people may get an increased serum CA 125 level even when they have other benign diseases instead of ovarian cancer, and not all patients diagnosed with ovarian cancer have increased serum CA 125 levels [60].

For BRCA1/2 mutation carriers, Risk-reducing salpingo-oophorectomy (RRSO) may lower the mortality from ovarian and tubal cancers [65]. Nevertheless, women at average risk for ovarian cancer, using TVUS and CA-125 for screening may lead to more intense repeated testing, more surgeries and more psychological morbidity [66-68], and the mortality caused by ovarian cancer may be not decreased [68-70]. Therefore, the routine use of TVUS or the CA-125 blood testing to screen for ovarian cancer is not widely in use[67]. Better ways to screen for ovarian cancer are being explored.

1.1.5 Diagnosis

Ovarian cancer is often diagnosed by symptoms (see above), clinical assessment, laboratory testing and other examinations. Few or no symptoms may be found for patients with ovarian cancer confined to the ovary, making diagnosis of early stage ovarian cancer very challenging [60]. Symptoms are most commonly seen in advanced stage (stage III or IV), which compromised approximate seventyfive percent ovarian cancer [54].

Measurement of serum CA 125 is routinely in use to help diagnosis if ovarian cancer is suspected. However, CA 125 lacks accuracy and specificity [60]. Serum carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (CA 19–9) and human epididymal protein 4 (HE4) levels are sometimes measured when it is difficult to identify whether an ovarian mass is of gastrointestinal origin, or a primary ovarian tumour [71]. In these situations, colonoscopy and gastroscopy may be considered as well, particularly when CA 125/CEA ratio is \leq 25 [60]. However, these markers are all inadequate to diagnose ovarian cancer. Therefore more studies are warranted to identify better biomarkers for diagnosis and prognosis [72].

Ultrasound, especially TVUS, may be considered as the first imaging investigation for suspected ovarian cancer patients. Computed tomography (CT) scans are routinely used to determine the extent of disease and to aid in surgical planning. Confirmed diagnosis of ovarian cancer is made by histopathological diagnosis of surgical samples considering all the above examination results [60].

1.1.6 Histology and molecular classification

According to World Health Organization (WHO) classifications, EOC can be classified into several subtypes according to the histological features including serous, endometrioid, clear cell (CCC), mucinous, Brenner (transitional cell), undifferentiated, unclassified and mixed epithelial tumours [73, 74]. Among the above histological subtypes, serous carcinoma is the most common type which composed up to 80% of EOC [60].

Recently some researchers divide ovarian carcinomas into five main types that account for over 95% of cases, based on histopathology and molecular genetic alterations: high-grade serous carcinoma (HGSC) (70%), endometrioid carcinoma (10%), CCC (10%), mucinous carcinoma (3%), and low-grade serous carcinoma (LGSC) (<5%) [75]. HGSC and LGSC were not classified in the initial clinical data in this thesis.

In addition to histological subtypes, ovarian carcinomas can be subclassified into the following types based on the degree of differentiation (differentiation grade): well differentiated (G1), moderately differentiated (G2), poorly differentiated (G3) and Grade which cannot be assessed (Gx) [76]. In the papers involved in this thesis, G1, G2 and G3 were enrolled for clinical data analyses while Gx and other missing data were excluded.

Molecular testing is becoming broadly recommended nowadays for early detection, prevention and therapeutic strategies. EOC has recently been classified into Type I and Type II tumours according to their clinical behaviours and molecular differences. Type I tumours typically grow slowly and are therefore often confined to the ovary. They are less sensitive to standard chemotherapy, which include LGSC, low grade clear cell, endometrioid, and mucinous cancers. Type I tumours are characterized by specific mutations, including KRAS, BRAF, ERBB2, CTNNB1, PTEN, PIK3CA, ARID1A, and PPP2R1A [77]. BRAF and KRAS somatic mutations are relatively common in these tumours, particularly in low grade serous, mucinous types [78, 79], which may have important therapeutic indications. On the other hand, type II tumours are clinically aggressive and are often widely metastatic when diagnosed. This type includes HGSC, high grade endometrioid cancers, malignant mixed carcinomas and undifferentiated tumours. Type II tumours rarely have the above mutations shown in type I tumours [77, 80], but they display high levels of genomic instability including mutation or methylation of BRCA genes and a very high frequency of TP53 mutations [77, 81]. PIK3CA and RAS signaling pathways are altered in 45% of the cases [80]. More molecular studies are being studied.

Extensive molecular studies contribute to novel diagnostic options and personalized treatment for EOC patients. In a recent study, EOC was divided into five distinct subtypes according to the

molecular subtypes, and each subtype displayed significantly different gene expression patterns, deregulated pathways and patient prognoses, verified using independent datasets [82]. For instance, Stem-A subtype, which reveals a poor prognosis in patients, was found to be involved in tubulin processes including the pathway and expression of related genes TUBGCP4 and NAT10. This subtype was indeed turned out to be more sensitive to inhibitors of tubilin polymerization like vincristine and vinorelbine [82]. It is envisaged that more molecular studies are required for the development of powerful diagnosis and therapies in EOC.

1.1.7 Staging

Ovarian cancer is staged surgically and pathologically. The FIGO staging classification, which was used in the current thesis, was first implemented in 1988 by Rio de Janeiro [76]. It remains most powerful method today [60, 83], although there is some slight modification recently [84].

64 I	Council limited to the council
Stage I	Growth limited to the ovaries
Ia	Growth limited to one ovary; no ascites present containing malignant cells. No tumour on the external surface; capsule intact
Ib	Growth limited to both ovaries; no ascites present containing malignant cells. No tumour on the external surfaces; capsules intact
Ic ^a	Tumour either Stage Ia or Ib, but with tumour on surface of one or both ovaries, or with capsule ruptured, or with ascites present containing malignant cells, or with positive peritoneal washings
Stage II	Growth involving one or both ovaries with pelvic extension
Ha	Extension and/or metastases to the uterus and/or tubes
IIb	Extension to other pelvic tissues
Hc ^a	Tumour either Stage IIa or IIb, but with tumour on surface of one or both ovaries, or with capsule(s) ruptured, or with ascites present containing malignant cells, or with positive peritoneal washings
Stage III	Tumour involving one or both ovaries with histologically confirmed peritoneal implants outside the pelvis and/or positive retroperitoneal or inguinal nodes. Superficial liver metastasis equals Stage III. Tumour is limited to the true pelvis, but with histologically proven malignant extension to small bowel or omentum
IIIa	Tumour grossly limited to the true pelvis, with negative nodes, but with histologically confirmed microscopic seeding of abdominal peritoneal surfaces, or histological proven extension to small bowel or mesentery
IIIb	Tumour of one or both ovaries with histologically confirmed implants, peritoneal metastasis of abdominal peritoneal surfaces, none exceeding 2cm in diameter; nodes are negative
IIIc	Peritoneal metastasis beyond the pelvis >2cm in diameter and/or positive retroperitoneal or inguinal nodes
Stage IV	Growth involving one or both ovaries with distant metastases. If pleural effusion is present, there must be positive cytology to allot a case to Stage IV. Parenchymal liver metastasis equals Stage IV

Table 1. FIGO staging classification 1988 version (Rio de Janeiro) [76]

^aIn order to evaluate the impact on prognosis of the different criteria for allotting cases to stage Ic or IIc, it would be of value to know whether rupture of the capsule was spontaneous, or caused by the surgeon and whether the source of malignant cells detected was peritoneal washings or ascites.

1.1.8 Treatment

Surgery followed by platinum-based chemotherapy is the standard treatment, although individualised assessment and management may take place. Early disease may be successfully treated with surgery alone; advanced disease may require chemotherapy and other complex treatments [85, 86]. Platinum/taxane chemotherapy has long been considered as the standard regimen for advanced disease [87]. For most patients, either with newly diagnosed or with recurrent disease, surgery would be optimal recommended if it is practicable. The aim of surgery for early ovarian cancer is to remove the tumour and to undertake adequate staging classification, which will provide prognostic information and define whether chemotherapy is needed [60].

New treatments such as targeting therapy are developing and becoming more and more popular in clinical treatments. For example, bevacizumab has shown promising improvement of ovarian cancer outcomes [85].

Nevertheless, approximately 85% of EOC patients who achieve CR following first-line therapy will develop recurrent disease [54]. One factor that may help with the treatment planning is the primary progression-free interval (PFI). Patients can be divided into those who are platinum-sensitive (PFI > 6 months) vs platinum-resistant (PFI \leq 6 months) [88]. The OCEANS study in women with platinum-sensitive recurrent disease showed that the addition of bevacizumab to carboplatin/gemcitabine chemotherapy increased toxicity with no improvement in OS, despite an improvement in response rate and PFS [89]. Combination therapy without bevacizumab could generally be appropriate for recurrent diseases, while single agent bevacizumab can be reserved for subsequent use [90].

1.1.8 Prognosis

The prognosis of ovarian cancer patients is predicted by many factors, such as surgical residues, ascites, FIGO staging, histological classifications, genetic changes, etc. In addition, plenty of biomarkers are being tested both in the serum and tumour tissues to improve prediction of the potential prognosis for EOC patients. For instance, while some studies showed that serum CA 125 level may have predictive role in EOC survivals [91, 92], other studies found that the properative serum level of

a novel molecular marker HE4 seemed to play more predictive role than the traditional marker CA 125 for the platinum response and the survivals of EOC patients [93, 94].

1.1.9 Hypothesis of ovarian cancer origins

It is still an enigma how the normal ovarian epithelial cells change and develop a tumour. Several hypotheses are developed including the traditional "incessant ovulation hypothesis" and a recent developed "incessant menstruation hypothesis".

1.1.9.1 The incessant ovulation hypothesis

This hypothesis accounts ovarian cancer formation and progression for the processes of repetitive wounding during ovulation and the subsequent postovulatory wound repair. During these processes, total proliferations are active and an increased number of mutations may occur in the ovarian surface epithelial cells [95]. Progesterone, which promotes to clear the transformed epithelial cells in these processes [96], is increased during pregnancy and the application of OCP which are both protective factors for ovarian cancer.

1.1.9.2 The incessant menstruation hypothesis

Most serous cancers are supposed to originate from precursor lesions at the end of fimbriate tube, whereas most endometrioid and clear cell cancers may derive from atypical endometriosis.

Ovarian cancer, especially serous, endometrioid and CCC subtypes, may be developed because of iron-induced oxidative stress derived from retrograde menstruation. Erythrocytes in menstrual floating in the tube may be haemolyzed by pelvic macrophages, and the deposition of iron may generate a genotoxic effect of reactive oxygen species and become carcinogens [96, 97]. This hypothesis may explain why OCP and tubal ligation particularly decrease the risk of serous and endometrioid cancer but not mucinous cancer, and why endometrioisis-associated cancers develop more frequently in the ovary than at extragonadal sites[96].

1.2 Cancer stem cells (CSCs)

Cancer stem cells (CSCs), or tumour stem cells are a subpopulation of tumour cells with the properties of self-renewal and tumourigenecity [98, 99], and they may stay dormant in an appropriate niche where they are not recognized by current chemotherapy and other anti-tumour therapies [100-102]. However, under some specific condition they are activated and recruited into variable tissues, where they play key roles in chemoresistance, relapse and metastasis [103, 104]. Due to these properties, CSCs are thought to be the roots of cancer and the metastatic seeds, and becomes one of the promising targets to prevent cancer relapse and vastly improve cancer survival probability [101, 105, 106], whereas it is still such a challenge to target them because of their complex biology and unstable status [107-109].

1.2.1 Properties of CSCs

CSCs, like other stem cells, may have the properties of multilineage differentiation potential, self-renewal [110], slow cycling [111] and long-living. During cell division, a stem cell produces one (asymmetric division) or two (symmetric division) daughters that retain the capacity for self-renewal, ensuring that the stem cell population is maintained or expanded for long-term colonel growth, and as a result, self-renewal is the key and unique biological process of stem cell [110]. It is reported that BMI-1 gene is a crucial regulator of self-renewal, which can be targeted as a CSC-targeting therapeutic method in colorectal cancer [112]. CSCs were also reported to be anti-apoptosis, and more intriguingly, their capability of sphere formation and tumourigenesis were enhanced after apoptosis [113].

The difference between CSCs and stem cells mainly lies on the capacity of tumour-initiating/tumour propagating [114], and the capability to recapitulate the heterogeneity of all cell types observed in the primary lesions they are derived from, when transplanted into immune-deficient mice [115]. These capabilities make it possible to originate recurrences at distant organ sites in cancer patients.

Considering the clinical importance, CSCs are often insensitive to the currently existed anticancer treatment including chemotherapy, radiotherapy and others [110], and as a result able to survive when most of the tumour cells eliminated [112]. In addition, this property of treatment-resistance may be passed on to their daughter generations and progeny.

In addition, CSCs were proposed to be orchestrated hierarchically, supported by some observations that purified CSCs can quicly reform a balanced culture containing both CSCs and differentiated tumour cells (Figure 2A) [116]. However, the hierarchical concept was doubted and challenged by some other studies, showing that purified CSCs and differentiated tumour cells with expression of CSC and differentiation makers can return to the equilibrium that contains all tumour statuses [117-121].

1.2.3 Origin of CSCs

The existence of somatic CSCs was theoretically raised almost 40 years ago and inspired by the theory of haematopoietic stem cells [122]. However, few publications about CSCs were published in the 1980' (searched by PubMed). The theory became hot in the 1990' and was controversial until recently, when evidence accumulated confirming their existence and their potential role in tumour originating, progression, treatment and consequences.

The presence of CSC may explain why cancer therapy initially seems effective initially but the patient gets a recurrence later [123-126]. It is believed now that most of differentiated tumour cells may be eradicated during the treatment, but some specific cells (CSCs) which can smartly escape from the existent cancer therapies and survive by hiding in their niche, or by some immune and molecular mechanisms. Moreover, to be more threatening, these cells may be activated and generate new tumour under some appropriate conditions [124].

The existence of CSCs is becoming more convincible especially after recently the tumourigenetic cells which have the properties of cancer stem cells and their propagated cells can be tracked and displayed clearly *in vivo* [127-129].



Figure 2. Cell models for cancer cell and cancer stem-like cells. (A) Tumour is a heterogeneous disease. When tumour cells are sorted by CSC markers, such as CD44, CD133, CD90, CD117 and side population, variable so called 'cancer stem-like cell' populations (purple and green cells) can be obtained, but when these cells are cultured in a given medium, these 'purified' populations all tend to return to an equilibrium status like the original tumour cell population, which contains similar proportions of each cell populations. (B) It was found recently in breast cancer cells that the more differentiated tumour cells can not only proliferate but also spontaneously turn to stem-like cells, and generate equilibrium status as well.

The origin of CSCs is still obscure, but there are some speculations. Piyush and coworkers sorted breast cancer cell lines SUM159 and SUM149 into three subpopulations: basal differentiation, stemlike or luminal types by fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS), and the "purified" subpopulations were send back to culture separately. Each subpopulations grew rapidly toward equilibrium proportions which includes all the three original cell subtypes [117]. This experiment indicates that not only cancer stem-like cells can differentiate into multilineages of cancer cells, but tumour cells can dedifferentiate into cancer stem-like cells as well. More other studies supported and verified this (Figure 2B) [118-121]. It has been proposed that normal stem cells or progenitor cells may change to neoplastic stem cells through several steps when acquire heritable change such as a somatic mutation [126]. Chaffer and Weinberg recently illustrated this hypothesis in details [130]. It is found that this process may be promoted by some factors such as hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), chemokine C-X-C motif ligand 7 (CXCL7) and cytokines interleukin 6 (IL-6) which are derived from mesenchymal cells [131].

1.2.2 The CSC niche

Normal stem cells often require input from their microenvironment to achieve an optimal balance between self-renewal, activation and differentiation [132, 133], similar with the CSCs. The CSCs also need a favourable microenvironment which is called CSC niche to protect themselves from being eliminated from anticancer treatment or other injuries. Studies have shown that the microenvironment may play a key role in the regulation of CSCs. For example, CSCs in glioma often locate near endothelial cells which are found to stimulate the stemness through Notch and diffusible factors [134, 135]. The associations of CSCs and the microenvironment will be more discussed later in this chapter.

It was proposed that at least some of the CSC niches may located in the transitional zones (TZ) where two different types of epithelial cells meet resulting in the appearance of a distinct abrupt transition [136]. Many epithelial cancers originate here, such as the cornea-conjunctiva junction, esophagogastric junction, gastro-duodenal junction, endo-ectocervix junction, ileocecal junction, and anorectal junction [136]. For ovarian cancer, recent investigations have demonstrated that some primary ovarian tumours (particularly serous, endometrioid, and CCC types), which traditionally were thought to originate from the ovary, actually originate in the fallopian tube and the endometrium, and involve the ovary secondarily [75]. Recent studies showed that the junction area in between the ovarian and the fallopian may be where the ovarian CSC niche located [102].

1.2.4 Identification of putative CSCs

Therefore, to characterize CSCs, both molecular and functional assays are being used. Molecular markers will be discussed in the following part. The functional assays are usually set based on their properties which were just discussed. They include clonogenic activity in soft agar, sphere formation efficiency in non-adherent cultures, and the limiting dilution tumourigenicity assay which was accepted as standard [126]. In some cases, the presence of an activated self-renewal pathway is thought to be important [137, 138] and intrinsic drug and/or apoptosis resistance may also be a characteristic [139].

Side population (SP) discrimination assay is a method using flow cytometry (FCM) to detect stem cells and CSCs based on the dye efflux properties of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) family of transporter proteins expressed within the cell membrane [140]. SP is another recommended test which is widely used for identification of the putative CSC populations [141-145]. Sorting method by SP population has been considered simple and effective in cancer stem cell research [146]. However, SP phenotype is not exclusive to stem cells and it is not universal in all cancer types [147]. The procedure of SP population detection is always being optimized for more specific and sensitive results [140].

1.2.5 CSCs related markers

To achieve cures on cancers, CSC targeting therapy has become a promising way nowadays [126]. Clinically, it is still challenging to quickly identify the CSCs inside tumour or elsewhere by a functional assay, which makes CSC specific markers more important. Therefore, targeting CSC specific markers is one of the most important and easily achievable ways to identify putative CSCs, although it is accepted that molecular assays are not sufficient to define CSCs and functional studies are necessary with the limiting dilution tumourigenetic assays [126]. A number of markers have been proved to be useful for isolation of enriched CSCs in many, if not all, types of solid tumours, including CD90, CD133, CD117, CD20, CD24, CD44, ALDH1, ABCG2, EpCAM and others [148]. They may be useful to identify different cancer types, but none of these markers are universally positive for all cancer types [148]. The identical markers for ovarian CSCs are listed in Table 2. CD117 and ALDH1 which are further studied in this thesis are introduced as following.

CD117, also known as proto-oncogene c-Kit or tyrosine-protein kinase Kit, is a transmembrane cytokine receptor expressed on the surface of hematopoietic stem cells and other cell types. It is normally phosphorylated and activated by binding to its ligand stem cell factor (SCF). It is a widely-used stemness marker for recognition of cancer stem cells in various tumours, including ovarian carcinoma, endometrial cancer, osteosarcoma [149-151] and others.

Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1) originally acts as a metabolic enzyme, which is localized in the cytoplasm, to catalyse dehydrogenation of aldehydes. In another way, it is regarded as a cancer stem

cell (CSC) marker in a variety of cancers [152], including EOC [153], lung cancer[154, 155], rectal cancer [156] and others [157, 158].

Markers	Properties	References
CD133	Tumour initiation, asymmetric cell division, recapitulation of tumour heterogeneity	[159, 160]
ALDH1	heterogeneity, high sphere forming efficiency	[161, 162]
CD117	Tumour initiation, self-renewal, differentiation, chemoresistance	[163]
CD24	Quiescence, self-renewal, differentiation and tumourigenesis	[164]
SP	Tumour initiation, chemoresistance, stem cell gene expression	[165, 166]
ABCG2 ⁺ /SP	Tumour initiation, self-renewal, chemoresistance	[167]
CD44 ⁺ /CD117 ⁺	Propagate the original tumours from patients, stem gene expression, anti-apoptosis, chemoresistance	[168, 169]
CD133 ⁺ /ALDH1 ⁺	Tumour initiation in mice, recapitulation of tumour heterogeneity	[170, 171]
CD44 ⁺ /MyD88 ⁺	Tumour initiation, recapitulation of tumour heterogeneity, high sphere forming efficiency, self-renewal	[172]
CD44 ⁺ /CD24 ⁻	Tumour initiation, self-renewal, differentiation, drug resistance	[173]

Table 2 Stemness markers for ovarian CSCs

1.2.6 Ways to induce cancer stem-like cells

1.2.6.1 Hypoxia

Oxygen level in the TME may regulate the stemness status of CSCs. It has been proved in our group that hypoxia microenvironment may increase the stem-like properties of prostate and ovarian cancer cells [174, 175]. SP and the expression of variable stem cell markers were enhanced when the cells were treated with hypoxia environment. What's more intriguing, cells cultivated at hypoxic condition grew relatively slowly with extended G0/G1 phase, but they showed significantly higher proliferation and infiltration capability and significant more colonies and spheres were generated, if they were brought back to normoxia after pre-treated under 1% O₂ for 48 hrs [174, 175].

1.2.6.2 Cytokines

Some cytokines in the TME, either secreted by tumour cells or stromal cells or some distal cells, may stimulate and influence the stemness properties of tumour cells and CSCs [176]. SCF and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) were found in our group to induce stem-like properties in prostate

cancer cell lines and they may have synergistic effect when cells were exposed to them simultaneously [177]. Tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNFalpha), a major proinflammatory cytokine, was also shown to enhance CSC properties, such as sphere formation ability, expression of stem cell related genes, chemoresistance, radioresistance and tumourigenicity [178]. Treatment with IL-6, a multifunctional cytokine, may enrich the properties of lung cancer stem-like cells, including sphere formation and cell proliferation [179].

1.2.6.3 Mitochondrial deoxyribonucleic acid (mtDNA) blocking

Human mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) is a 16.6 kb circular double-stranded DNA containing 37 genes, including 2 ribosomal RNAs, 22 transfer RNAs and 13 protein-encoding RNAs [180]. The mtDNA encodes proteins for all subunits of respiratory complexes I, III, IV and V, a part of complex II [181, 182]. Unlike nDNA, mtDNA exists in each cell with several hundreds to more than 10 thousand copies. The copy number of mtDNA in cells is dependent on various internal or external factors associated with ATP demand, e.g. exercise, hypoxia, and steroid hormones stimulation [183]. Both genetic disorders and chemical treatments drive reduction of mtDNA copy number and lead to insufficient synthesis of respiratory chain complexes [181]. Ethidium bromide (EtBr) is a known agent to inhibit mtDNA replication with a negligible effect on nDNA, and therefore is generally used to generate mtDNA-deficient models [181, 184-186]. Pyruvate and uridine are essential nutrients for cultured mtDNA-deficient cells to survive [187].

In the previous study in our laboratory, EtBr is used with the supply of pyruvate and uridine in the cultural medium of prostate cancer cell lines PC-3 and DU145. It turned out that the mtDNA replication was blocked by EtBr and the expression of stemness related genes including Oct3/4, Nanog, CD44, and ABCG2 were increased in both cell lines [188], indicating that the stem cell properties may be upregulated by mtDNA dysfunction.

1.2.6.4 Sex hormone stimulation

Due to the similar effects of estrogen or testosterone exposure on their progression, breast, prostate and ovarian cancers are sometimes grouped together and called sex hormone-related cancers. For these cancers, sex hormone stimulation may play a role in the change of stem cells and therefore contribute to carcinogenesis. Breast cancer cells treated with beta-estradiol (E2) *in vitro* may generate more colonies than the controls cells treated with charcoal [189]. Repeated sex hormone stimulation in the course of menstrual cycles may impinge on stem cells and the stem cell niche, and therefore drive an early event in breast carcinogenesis [190]. Laboratory work in our group has revealed that prostate cancer cell lines LNCaP and PC-3 cultivated with 5α -dihydrotestosterone (DHT), an active form of androgen, exhibited higher clonogenic potential and higher expression levels of stemness related factors CD44, CD90, Oct3/4 and Nanog [191]. Sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) is a carrier protein mainly synthesized in the liver and secreted into the circulating system where appropriate steroids may bind with it and make different functions. SHBG expression in hormone related-cancer cells may drive the cancer progression. Thus, we reported that the expression of SHBG in the DHT treated prostate cancer cells was simultaneously upregulated with the cancer stemness related markers. Moreover, gain and loss functioning tests showed that the induction of Oct3/4, Nanog, CD44 and CD90 by DHT was correspondingly blocked when the SHBG gene was blocked by SHBG siRNA knock-down [191].

2 AIMS OF STUDY

Microenvironment changes of cancer cells may increase the stemness of cancer cells, which have been well established in our laboratory using hypoxia treatment, cytokine treatment and androgen treatment, respectively, in prostate cancer cell lines and ovarian cancer cell lines. Moreover, androgen treatment may induce the stemness of prostate cancer cells through SHBG protein. Ovarian cancer, as another gonadal malignancy whose development and progression is believed to be affected by female and male hormones, the expression of SHBG in the cancer cells and the potential significance become intensely interested. MtDNA deficiency shows promising to induce prostate cancer stemness, and it is warranted to be tested in ovarian cancer cell lines. The molecular mechanism seems interesting. On the other hand, the expression of CSC related markers, such as SHBG, CD117 and ALDH1, and their potential predictive significance in ovarian cancer patients are of great value for ovarian CSC study.

This project is aiming at the following aspects:

- To study the biological and stemness changes of ovarian cancer cells with the treatment of a mtDNA blocking agent EtBr.
- 2. To test the expression of Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) and its clinical consequences
- To investigate the clinical importance of cancer stem cell marker CD117 in ovarian cancer patients.
- To analyse the expression pattern of cancer stem cell marker ALDH1 and its clinical role in ovarian cancer patient prognostication.

3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Cell lines

Four ovarian cancer cell lines ES-2, SKOV-3, OVCAR-3 and OV-90 were purchased from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, USA) and maintained in our laboratory. The ES-2 line was derived from a patient with ovarian clear cell carcinoma (CCC), and other three cell lines were derived from malignant ascites of ovarian adenocarcinoma patients.

3.1.1 Cell culture and cell treatment

All cells were cultivated in appropriate medium with supplementing 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100units/ml penicillin and 100μ g/ml streptomycin at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO₂ incubator. In paper

I, ES-2 line and SKOV-3 line were cultivated in McCoy's 5A medium (Life technologies) as ATCC recommends, with 10% FBS, 100units/ml penicillin and 100µg/ml streptomycin. In paper II, all four cell lines were cultivated in Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium.

In paper I, to block mtDNA replication, both cell lines were treated with EtBr at 50ng/ml and or 100ng/ml, 500ng/ml, 1000ng/ml. To provide intermediate nutrient for EtBr treated cells [187], 50μ g/ml Uridine and 100μ g/ml pyruvate were supplied together with EtBr in the above medium for a certain time.

3.1.2 Cell counting

Cells were harvested by 0.25% trypsin and EDTA (Invitrogen), resuspended in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). A cell suspension was gently pipette up and down for several times to avoid cell aggregation before counting. 10µl of single cell suspension was mixed well with 10 µl of 0.4% trypan blue dye to distinguish dead cells and living cells. 10µl of the mixture was loaded onto a cell counting chamber and the chamber was applied into Countess® Automated Cell Counter (Life Technologies) for cell counting.

3.1.3 Cell growth curves

Counted single cells were resuspended at 200 cells/well for ES-2 line and 400 cells/well for SKOV-3 line in McCoy's 5A medium (Life technologies) with different concentrations of EtBr in six-well plates and cells were harvested every 24 hours for cell counting. This was replicated three times, and the mean values of cell numbers were obtained to make cell growth curve.

3.2 Clinical samples

3.2.1 Clinical Information

Two-hundred and forty-eight surgically removed ovarian carcinoma samples were randomly enrolled in this study. All patients were diagnosed and operated at The Norwegian Radium Hospitalduring 1983 to 2000. The patient age at diagnosis ranged from 19 to 89 years, with a median of 58 years. The patients were followed up for more than 12 years, ending on January 1st 2012. All patients were clinically staged by the criteria of International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) stage [192]. The primary tumours were histologically reclassified and graded as well, moderately and poorly differentiated according to WHO recommendations by two of the authors (J.M. and Z.S.) [6]. Disease progression was determined based on the definitions outlined by the Gynecologic Cancer Intergroup [193]. In the patients enrolled in this thesis, no Brenner tumour was involved, maybe due to its low incidence.

3.2.2 Ethics Statement

The Regional Committee for Medical Research Ethics South of Norway (S-06277a), The Social- and Health Directorate (06/3280) and The Data Inspectorate (06/5345) approved the study.

3.3 Immunocytochemistry (ICC) and Immunohistochemistry (IHC)

3.3.1 Cytoblocks

For each cell line, the 80% confluent cells were harvested by mechanical scraping, and cells in suspension were spun down at 2000 rpm for 5 minutes before the supernatant was discarded. The cells were rinsed twice with PBS to further delete the dead cells or cell organelles. Four drops of plasma and 2 drops of thrombin were added to the sedimentation after the supernatant was discarded, and the contents were carefully mixed by rotating tube for one minute before coagulation was formed. 4% buffered formaldehyde was added to the coagulation for cell fixation. The coagulated mass was then wrapped in a linen paper, put in a labeled cassette, and placed in 4% buffered formaldehyde. The material was paraffin-embedded to make cytoblocks. The cytoblocks were cut into 3µm paraffin sections for ICC and IHC.

3.3.2 IHC/ICC

Dako Envision[™] FLEX+ system (K8012; Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) and the Dako Autostainer were used according to the manual instructions for ICC/IHC. Paraffin sections were deparaffinized and epitopes unmasked in PT link with appropriate target retrieval solution (Dako, Table 3), and then blocked with peroxidase blocking (Dako,) for 5 minutes. The slides were incubated with primary antibodies for an appropriate period time at optimized concentrations (Table 3). The slides were incubated with corresponding secondary antibody for 30 minutes, following up with mouse linker for 15 minutes and HRP for 30 minutes at room temperature. Slides were then stained with 3, 3'-diaminobenzidine tetrahydrochloride (DAB) for 10 minutes and counter-stained with hematoxylin for 20 seconds, dehydrated, and mounted in Richard-Allan Scientific Cyto seal XYL (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) before microscopy evaluation.

Table 3. Antibody information for IHC/ICC used in this thesis

Ab name	Company	Catalog No.	Resource	Dilution	Retrieval	Incubation condition
VEGFA	SANTA CRUZ	Sc-507	Rabbit	1/200	LPH	30 minutes at RT
WEE1	SANTA CRUZ	Sc-5285	Mouse	1/300	HPH	30 minutes at RT
HES1	Abcam	Ab87395	Mouse	1/100	HPH	30 minutes at RT

SHBG	R&D	AF2656	Goat	1/1200	LPH	Overnight at 4°C
CD117	Dako	A4502	Rabbit	1/400	HPH	30 minutes at RT
FAP	Abcam	Ab53066	Rabbit	1/300	HPH	30 minutes at RT
aSMA	BioGenex	MU128-UC	Mouse	1/750	HPH	30 minutes at RT
CD73	LSBio	LS-C138754	Rabbit	1/1600	LPH	30 minutes at RT
ALDH1	BD	611194	Mouse	1/3000	LPH	Overnight at 4°C

3.3.3 Scoring system of IHC/ICC

The Allred scoring system [194, 195] was used for evaluating each protein expression levels in ovarian carcinoma cells and tissues. The intensity of the immunohistochemical staining was scaled by 0 to 3 and the percentage of immunostaining cells was scaled by 0 to 5 (Table 4). The sum of intensity score and percentage score was seen as total score, which ranged from 0 to 8. In paper I the slide was regarded as positive if it showed immunostaining and negative if it did not. In paper II and paper IV, the slide was regarded as negative, low/weak expression and high/strong expression when the total score is 0, 1 to 6 and 7 to 8, respectively. In paper III, the slide was divided into negative and positive groups when the total score is 0 to 6 and 7 to 8. The ovarian carcinoma cells and the stromal cells were scored separately.

Table 4. The criteria of Allred scoring system used for evaluating ALDH1 expression in the ovarian carcinoma cells and the stromal cells in our study.

Intensity Score	0	1		2		3			
	Negative	Weak		Moderate		Strikingly positive		t low magnitude	
Table 4.2 The criteria	of percentage	scoring sy	vstem						
Percentage Score	0	1	2		3		4	5	
	0	<1%	19	%-10%	11-	33%	34-66%	67-100%	
Table4.3									
Total Score*	0		1-6			7-8			
	Negative		Low			High			

Table 4.1 The criteria of intensity scoring system

(Note: *The total score was obtained by adding the percentage score to intensity score. It ranges from 0 to 8.)

3.4 Western blotting

Cells were harvested by 0.25% trypsin and EDTA (Invitrogen) and rinsed twice with ice-cold PBS. Cell bullets were homogenized in lyses buffer, which contains RIPA buffer (Thermo scientific), 1% PMSF, 1% aprotinin, 1% leupeptin, 1% pepstatin and 0.5% vanadate, immediately before use. Samples were left on ice for 30 minutes before they were spun down at 14000rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C to get total proteins in the supernatant. Total proteins were measured by the Bio-Rad protein assay (Hercules, CA, USA). Equal amount of proteins from each sample in SDS loading buffer was boiled for 5 minutes and subjected to 10% SDS-PAGE electrophoresis and then electro-transferred to high-quality polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane in a Trans-Blot apparatus (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA). The membrane was blocked with 5% fat-free milk for 1 hour at room temperature and incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies with optimized concentrations (Table 5). After washing with PBS-tween 0.05% (PBST), the blot was incubated with the corresponding secondary antibodies conjugated with HRP (Table 5). After several washes with PBST, the blot was visualized using an enhanced chemiluminescence detection kit (ECL, Amersham) by following the manual guide. The experiments were performed three times.

Table 5. Antibody information for Western blotting used in this thesis

Ab name	Company	Catalog No.	Resource	Dilution	Incubation condition
VEGFA	SANTA CRUZ	Sc-507	Rabbit	1/500	Overnight at 4°C
WEE1	SANTA CRUZ	Sc-5285	Mouse	1/500	Overnight at 4°C
HES1	Abcam	Ab87395	Mouse	1/1000	Overnight at 4°C
SHBG	R&D	AF2656	Goat	1/500	Overnight at 4°C
GAPDH	R&D	AF5718	Goat	1/1000	Overnight at 4°C
Anti-mouse IgG-HRP	R&D	HAF007	goat	1/1000	45 minutes at RT
Anti-rabbit IgG-HRP	R&D	HAF008	goat	1/1000	45 minutes at RT
Anti-goat IgG-HRP	R&D	HAF017	Rabbit	1/1000	45 minutes at RT

3.5 Colony formation assay

Counted single cells were resuspended at 200 cells/well for ES-2 line and 400 cells/well for SKOV-3 line in McCoy's 5A medium (Life technologies) with different concentrations of EtBr in six-well plates for 14 days. The cells were gently washed with PBS and fixed with 4% buffered formalin for 15 minutes before stained with 1% crystal violet for 30 minutes. The plates were then gently washed with PBS and dried in the air. Colonies were evaluated under microscopy and those with more than 30 cells were considered valid. Colony formation efficiency was defined as valid colonies/input cells ×100%. Data are representative of three independent experiments.

3.6 DNA and RNA preparation

Total genomic DNA (gDNA), which includes nDNA and mt DNA, was extracted from approximately 10⁶ cells using PureLinkTM Genomic DNA Mini Kit (Invitrogen), and total RNA was extracted from the same amount of cells using RNeasy Micro kit (Qiagen), according to the manuals. DNA and RNA quality and quantity were assessed by NanoDrop® ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific). RNA quality was considered to be good when OD 260/280 ratio was 1.8 to 2 and OD 260/230 was 1.8 or more.

3.7 MtDNA quantification

Total gDNA was amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) to obtain the relative ratios of mtDNA to nDNA. The primers for mitochondrial gene ND1 were: forward 5'ACTACAACCCTTCGCTGACG 3' and reverse 5'GCCTAGGTTGAGGTTGACCA 3', with product length of 169bp. The primers for nuclear gene GAPDH were: forward 5'CCTCAAGATCATCAGCAATGC3' and reverse 5' TGGTCATGAGTCCTTCCACG3', with product length of 101bp. Primers were optimized to avoid across interactions. Ing gDNA was added to the PCR system for ND1 and GAPDH amplification simultaneously under the following PCR programme: initial denaturation at 95°C for 10 minutes; followed by 35 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds, 57°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 30 seconds; then 75°C for 10 minutes and held at 4°C. 4µl of PCR product was then well mixed with 5µl DEPC water and 1µl 10× Blue JuiceTM gel loading buffer (Invitrogen) and subsequently applied to 7.5% polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. 50bp DNA ladder was used to confirm the correct band. The gel was incubated in EtBr Buffer for 10 minutes before exposed to G:Box imaging system. Quantity One software (version 4.3, Bio-rad Laboratories) was used to analyze the quality and the quantity of the bands detected.

3.8 Flow cytometry (FCM)

Approximately 1x10⁶ cells for each sample were collected and resuspended in 3ml ice cold PBS in Falcon® tubes for cell surface markers CD90, CD117 and ABCG2 investigation. Anti-CD90 and anti-

CD117 monoclonal antibodies directly conjugated with hycoerythrin (PE) and anti-ABCG2 monoclonal antibody directly conjugated with allophycocyanin (APC) were obtained from BD Pharmingen Company. The cells were twice washed with ice-cold PBS and incubated in optimized dilutions of above antibodies in dark for 30 minutes. The cells were then filtered in a 35 µm nylon mesh cell strainer cap (BD) right before applied on flow cytometer (BDTM LSRII yellow laser). PE mouse IgG2b and APC mouse IgG2b isotype controls, both obtained from BD Pharmingen Company, were used for negative controls. For each cell sample, variable and single cells were gated before fluorescence was analyzed. FlowJo (version 10.0.6) was used to analyze the data. The experiments were repeated at least three times, and statistical analyses were performed based on the fluorescence intensity values.

3.9 RNA sequencing (RNA-seq)

3.9.1 RNA-seq experiments

After the total RNA extraction and DNase treatment, magnetic beads with Oligo (dT) were used to isolate mRNA. The mRNA was fragmented into short fragments by fragmentation buffer. And then the mRNA fragments were used as templates to synthesize cDNA. Short fragments were purified and resolved with EB buffer for end reparation and single nucleotide A (adenine) addition. After that, the short fragments were connected with adapters. After agarose gel electrophoresis, the suitable fragments were selected for the PCR amplification as templates. During the QC steps, Agilent 2100 Bioanaylzer and ABI StepOnePlus Real-Time PCR System were used in quantification and qualification of the sample library. At last, the library was sequenced using Illumina HiSeqTM2000.

3.9.2 RNA-seq data analysis

RNA-seq experiments were performed in Beijing Genomics Institute (BGI), HongKong. Data filtering and quality control on raw sequencing data, alignment of raw sequence reads to human reference genome HG19 and genome annotations were done in BGI according to previous publication [196]. In total genome reads, there are 39693774 (77.31%), 41280763 (77.25%), 43254963 (78.26%) and

39800036 (77.39%) unique matches in sample E0 (ES-2 line control), E500 (ES-2 line treated with 500ng/ml of EtBr), S0 (SKOV-3 line control) and S500 (SKOV-3 line treated with 500ng/ml of EtBr) respectively. Gene expression level was calculated by the RPKM method (Reads per kilobase transcriptome per million mapped reads) [196]. Subsequently, differential gene expression analysis between the samples was carried out. The distributions were assumed to be normal when the difference between the log transformed RPKM levels of S0/E0 and S500/E500 samples was assessed. Genes with P-value <0.01 was chosen as significantly differential expressed between the two groups [197]. Based on those selected significantly differentially expressed genes, GO functional annotation was performed by DAVID tool [198]. Finally, selected genes highly enriched in certain functional annotation category were shown in color-coded heat maps where red and green represented up-regulation and down-regulation, respectively.

3.10 Statistical analyses

SPSS software (version 18.0) was used for data analysis. Laboratory experiments were performed at least three times. Statistical analyses of fluorescence intensity were performed by student's t-test. For clinical data analysis, associations between categorical variables were assessed by Chi-square tests (Pearson and linear-by-linear as appropriate). Survival analysis was estimated using the Kaplan-Meier method, and groups were compared with log-rank tests. For all the analyses, associations were considered to be significant if the p value was < 0.05.

4 SUMMARY OF RESULTS

I. Mitochondrial DNA deficiency in ovarian cancer cells and cancer stem-like probabilities

MtDNA deficiency has been long regarded as a risk factor in a variety of tumours. MtDNA-deficient ovarian cancer cell models were established by EtBr treatment with additive combination of pyruvate and uridine, to further investigate the biological characters. Cellular mtNDA quantity in both ovarian cancer cell lines ES-2 and SKOV-3 was decreased dose-dependently with increasing EtBr concentrations. The mtDNA deficient cells grew slowly and had a low efficiency of colony formation compared to the control cells. RNA sequencing revealed downregulation of mitochondrion-related genes and upregulation of cell proliferation and anti-apoptosis related genes. The expression of genes involved in cancer metastasis, proliferation, angiogenesis, drug resistance and cancer cell stemness were upregulated as well. Among these genes, the upregulations of WEE1, the angiogenesis factor VEGFA and the transcription factor HES1 were verified at the protein expression level as well. Intriguingly, cancer stem cell markers CD90 and CD117 were both upregulated with EtBr treatment and the associations were dose-dependent in both cell lines. To conclude, mtDNA deficiency may induce ovarian cancer cell stem-like properties through variable ways *in vitro*, and the clinical significances of stemness related markers are of great value for further studies.

II. Sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) expression in ovarian carcinomas and its clinicopathological associations

SHBG, known as a carrier protein, is classically thought to be mainly synthesized in the liver and then secreted into the circulating system and functions there. However, the local expressed SHBG may play an important role in tumour development. SHBG expression status and its clinicopathological significance in ovarian cancer cells were studied in this paper. Variable SHBG expression was detected in four ovarian cancer cell lines (OV-90, OVCAR-3, SKOV-3 and ES-2) by immunocytochemistry and confirmed by Western blotting. A series of 248 ovarian carcinoma samples were immunohistochamically studied then, and we did find SHBG to be variably expressed in these ovarian carcinomas. Higher level of SHBG expression was significantly associated with more

38

aggressive histological subtype (p=0.022), higher FIGO stage (p=0.018) and higher histological grade (grade of differentiation, p=0.020), although association between SHBG expression and OS/PFS was not observed. Our results demonstrate that ovarian cancer cells produce SHBG and higher SHBG expression in ovarian carcinoma is associated with unfavourable clinicopathological features.

III. CD117 expression in fibroblasts-like stromal cells indicates unfavourble clinical outcome in ovarian carcinoma patients

The stem cell factor (SCF) receptor CD117 (c-kit), is widely used for identification of hematopoietic stem cells and cancer stem cells, and its expression in carcinoma cells usually indicates a poor prognosis in a variety of cancers. We examined CD117 expression in tumour microenvironment and the potential predictive role in 242 EOC patients. Thirty-eight out of 242 cases were CD117 positive in fibroblast-like stromal cells and 22 cases were positive in EOC cells. The CD117 expression in fibroblast-like stromal cells in ovarian carcinoma was closely linked to advanced FIGO stage, poor differentiation grade and histological subtype (p<0.05), and it was significantly associated with poor overall survival (OS) and progression free survival (PFS) (Kaplan-Meier analysis; p<0.05, log-rank test). CD117 expression in ovarian carcinoma cells was not associated with these clinicopathological variables. The CD117 positive fibroblast-like stromal cell (MSC) marker CD73 but negative for fibroblast markers fibroblast activation protein (FAP) and a smooth muscle actin (α -SMA), indicating that the CD117+/CD73+ fibroblast-like stromal cells is needed. It was concluded that the presence of CD117+/CD73+ fibroblast-like stromal cells in ovarian carcinoma cells in tumour stroma, although further characterization of these cells is needed. It was concluded that the presence of CD117+/CD73+ fibroblast-like stromal cells in ovarian carcinoma may predict an unfavourable clinical outcome.

IV. The expression of aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1) in ovarian carcinomas and its clinicopathological associations: a retrospective study

Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1) is widely used as a specific cancer stem cell marker in a variety of cancers, and may become a promising target for cancer therapy. However, the role of its expression in tumour cells and the microenvironment in different cancers is still controversial. To clarify the

clinicopathological effect of ALDH1 expression in ovarian carcinoma, a series of 248 cases of paraffin-embedded formalin fixed ovarian carcinoma tissues with long term patient follow-up information were studied. The immunostaining of ALDH1was variably detected in both tumour cells and the stromal cells, although the staining in tumour cells was not as strong as that in stromal cells. High levels of ALDH1 expression were observed in the tumour cells in 15.7% of total 248 well-characterized EOC cases. Statistical analyses showed that high ALDH1 expression in tumour cells was significantly associated with histological subtypes, early FIGO stage, well differentiation grade and better survival probability (p<0.05), although ALDH1 was not an independent risk factor in multivatiate analysis. The expression of ALDH1 in the stromal cells had no clinicopathological associations in the present study (p>0.05). To conclude, high expression of cancer stem cell marker ALDH1 in ovarian carcinoma cells may be associated with a favourable prognosis. ALDH1 expression in tumour microenvironment may have no role in clinical behavior in ovarian carcinomas. More studies are warranted to explore the mechanisms.

5 GENERAL DISCUSSION

5.1 MtDNA quantity and CSC

Mitochondrion is the site for oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS), a process by which most of the cell's energy supply of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) is generated by aerobic respiration through tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA cycle) in the presence of oxygen. The mtDNA-encoded proteins are all subunits of respiratory complexes I, III, IV and V, while the subunits of complex II are entirely nuclear DNA (nDNA)-encoded [181, 182]. Reduction of mtDNA quantity may lead to insufficient synthesis of respiratory chain complexes [181]. The cancer cells may be forced to the metabolic adaptation toward anaerobic respiration for the supply of energy and other intermediate nutrients. Compelling evidence shows that mtDNA reduction or mtDNA mutation, which may lead to oxidative DNA damage, abnormal expression and mitochondrial dysfunction, is a genetic risk factor for different cancers [199-204].

Decreased mtDNA quantity in ovarian cancer cells may force the cells to go through anaerobic respiration and produce lactate instead of TCA cycle using oxygen. This may have similar mechanisms with hypoxia environment treatment which has been proved in our group to induce cell stemness [174]. Hypoxia is one of the key ways to induce cancer stem cells or upregulate cancer cell stemness [175, 205, 206]. Ovarian cancer cells treated with hypoxia expressed high levels of the cancer cell stemness markers and showed low proliferation and colony formation efficiency, but significantly high proliferative and aggressive properties were generated after these cells were put back to normal oxygen condition [174].

In paper I, ovarian cancer cells generated relatively quiescent and low-proliferating characters compared to control cells, and this is coincidence with the dormancy probability of cancer stem cells [100, 101]. Meanwhile, plenty of stem cell markers were highly expressed in the mtDNA deficient cells, and the anti-apoptosis and the regulation of cell proliferation related genes were upregulated,

indicating the stem-like properties were induced. It may be an ideal method to induce the stem-like properties of ovarian cancer cells by blocking mtDNA.

5.2 Tumour microenvironment (TME) and CSC

Evidence of transcriptional and epigenetic programs confirms that cancer is a heterogeneous disease, and the intratumoural heterogeneity may contribute to therapy failure and disease progression [207]. However, a tumour does not mean a bulk of homogeneous malignant cells. Rather, a tumour is a complex ecosystem containing not only tumour cells, but also various cell types like infiltrating endothelial cells, hematopoietic cells, fibroblast cells, immune cells, the extracellular matrix (ECM) and others which compose the living environment and may impact the characteristics and the behavior of tumour cells as a whole, and it is therefore called tumour microenvironment (TME). They may influence tumour cells directly or through changing the metabolic approaches such as oxygen, pH and nutrient fluctuations, which contribute to heterogeneity in the function of malignant cells [110, 208]. TME, which is created by complicated interactions between tumour cells and stromal cells, yields cancer promoting effects, especially induction of a hypoxic environment. The importance of the tumour microenvironment for tumour initiation and progression is well established [209-212]. Anticancer treatment may show different responses on tumour cells in vitro and in vivo, reinforcing the significance of the tumour microenvironment. The role of hypoxia environment to induce stemness properties of cancer cells is well identified, and it was also found to play a critical role in the formation of the putative CSC niches [213]. The stromal cells also promote the engraftment of metastatic nodules which forms a partial CSC niche [214].

Cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs), as a predominant component in the microenvironment, are being used in carcinomas to prepare the microenvironment according to the "seed and soil" theory [212, 215]. CAFs produce and modulate the collagen [216] and ECM [217], and thus may facilitate carcinoma cell invasion. In addition, CAFs promote angiogenesis, and lymphangiogenesis in EOC [218]. Fibroblast activation protein (FAP) is widely used among other markers to mark CAFs in

tumours. Zhang and coworkers has proved by immunohistochemistry that over 90% fibroblasts in EOC specimens are positive for FAP [218].

The relationship between CSCs and TME is never a one-way road. Most of the CSC functions including self-renewal, differentiation and tumourigenesis are made with the help of environmental stromal cells, which form the CSC niche. Yet, CSCs are able to facilitate stromal cells to their needs, not only in the primary tumor, but also in distant organs where CSCs may manipulate the foreign soil by inducing a pre-metastatic niche for their arrivals [219].

5.3 Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) and CSC

Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) is a fundamental biologic process during which epithelial cells lose their polarity and acquire a mesenchymal phenotype responsible for invasion and metastasis [220-222]. Here, detachment and migration of small clusters of tumour cells from the neoplastic epithelium take place, both of importance for the local invasion and distant metastases [223, 224]. The mesenchymal state facilitates cells with the capacity of migration to distant organs and maintain stemness, allowing the initiation of metastasis [221]. Some CAFs may originate from cancer cells after EMT [225], and in the other hand, they may drive the EMT process through paracrine TGF-beta1 or HIF-1alpha/beta-catenin-dependent pathway and other pathways [226-228].

Initially, Groups of Weinberg [229] and Puisieux [230] found that EMT in transformed mammary epithelial cells may drive the generation of cells with properties of CSCs and express CSC marker expression by ectopic expression of the transcription factors Twist or Snail, or the oncogenic GTPase Ras. Similar results were reported for forced expression of the transcription factor Zeb1 [231] and TGF-beta [232], WNT5A [233], and some other factors [234]. These findings verified the possibility that, cancer stemness can be acquired by changing gene expression programs such like EMT. In paper II, SHBG is expressed significantly higher at the invasive/infiltration front (IF), known for EMT processes [235]. This demonstrated that the local produced SHBG in ovarian cancer cells might probably influence the proliferative activity, invasiveness and distant metastasis of human ovarian carcinoma cells.

Ricci and colleagues reported that ovarian CSCs may have a mesenchymal phenotype and a potential of EMT. In their study, ovarian stem-like cells which propagate as non-adherent spheres were isolated from primary ovarian carcinoma samples, and cultured in medium suitable for tumour stem cells. These cells were tumourigenic *in vitro*, able to self-renew, and acquired an epithelial morphology when grown in FBS-supplemented medium, but tended to lose their invasive potential and express mesenchymal and EMT markers when cultured in differentiating conditions [236].

The similarity of EMT cells and migrating CSCs may exist indeed, but we do know that many CSCs identified by tumourigenesis assay do not express EMT markers. It is still unclear whether they are regulated according to similar mechanisms and how do they communicate.

5.4 Mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) and CSC

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) were initially isolated from the bone marrow and demonstrated the multipotency to differentiate into a variety of cell types [237, 238]. When a tumour initiates, they are able to recruit into the tumours as the progenitors of stromal cells from a distant organ such as bone marrow malignancies [214, 239, 240]. In one way, MSCs may act as a defender of cancer cells by infiltrating into the tumours, but they may also have unique contributions to tumour progression[214]. Moreover, CSC niche can be generated through paracrine signaling between carcinoma cells and mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) via EMT [241].

It is still an open question about how to define MSCs, because no single marker is specific to identify MSCs to date [242]. Cultured MSCs are uniformly and strongly positive for CD105, CD90, and CD73, regardless of their passage or time in culture [243], and it has been one of the minimal criteria to identify MSC [242, 244]. Moreover, the morphology of MSCs was reported to be fibroblast-like [245, 246]. Bone marrow-derived MSCs selectively express FAP but not other resources [247], and slightly express a-SMA [248]. But MSCs in tumour stroma are currently not reported to express these two markers. Therefore, in Paper III, the CD117+/CD73+ fibroblast-like stromal cells were possible to be MSC-derived, although currently we are not able to confirm this suppose.

5.5 The role of stem cell markers in the CSC study

The markers for CSCs are not universal depending on the tumour site. The candidates raised up to characterize ovarian CSCs include CD44, epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM), CD133, CD117, CD90 (Thy-1), CD24, ABCG2, LY6A, AGR5 and ALDH1, etc [249, 250]. Each marker or combination markers may generate a specific population with stem-like features; nevertheless, multiple populations from one single primary tumour cell population or cancer cell line can be established with different markers or combinations (Figure 2). It remains challenging to identify one single marker or several combined markers to specifically identify all the CSCs in an ovarian tumour. The exact roles of these stemness related markers are still poorly understood due to either a current lack of understanding of the biological functions of the markers, or frequently the lack of information correlating the varied isoforms, splicing variants or substrates to stem cell function [249, 250].

Moreover, although enriched cancer stem-like cells with CSC marker expression may indicate more aggressive features *in vitro*, but the roles of CSC markers would become more complicated and even controversial when it comes to the *in vivo* study. This may be due to multiple factors including the mutual influence of tumour cells and TME, the effect of immune system and others. For example, while most of the studies showed an overexpression of stem cell marker was a poor prognostic factor, it was reported that the loss expression of membranous CD44, CD166, and EpCAM was associated with tumour progression [251]. The role of stem cell marker ALDH1 in ovarian cancer patients was rather controversial as well. While some studies supported that cancer patients with ALDH1 positive tumor cells displayed treatment-resistant and poor survivals [161, 170, 252, 253], some other studies indicated that no predictive role was identified for ALDH1 in the clinical outcomes of ovarian cancer patients [254]. Moreover, the potential role of ALDH1 in tumour stromal cells was thought to be interesting, but still the results were quite debatable. In paper IV, the expression of ALDH1 in stromal cells had no associations with the clinical parameters, which was agreed by Woodward et, al. [255] and Ohi et, al [256].

5.6 Sex hormone, SHBG and CSC

The effects of sex hormone stimulation in sex hormone-related cancers including prostate, breast and ovarian cancers are well understood. The promoting roles of androgen and estrogen to EOC are discussed in the above [257-259]. However, more investigations are called for the mechanical study. Androgen and estrogen are traditionally known to play roles by binding with each receptor. It is found recently that both female and male sex hormone may bind to a complex of SHBG-SHBG receptor, which is formed by SHBG and its specific membrane receptor R_{SHBG} [260, 261]. And the intracellular cAMP may get increased when an appropriate steroid binds to the SHBG-R_{SHBG} complex, and it may thus play crucial roles in prostate and breast cancers [262-264]. Plasma SHBG can also participate in multiple signaling pathways for certain steroid hormones and therefore contribute to ovarian cancers. An in vitro study from our group showed that androgen treatment may upregulate the stemness of prostate cancer cells by SHBG, indicating the potential significance in CSC studies. In paper II, SHBG expression in ovarian cancer cells in tumour tissue was significantly associated with poor differentiation grade, advanced clinical stage and aggressive histological subtypes, indicating SHBG may contribute to ovarian cancer progression and aggressiveness. Moreover, it was observed that SHBG expression was higher in the IF, where the tumour initiates, showing that SHBG mav contribute to the tumour initiating characters. The potential associations of SHBG and tumour initiation are in line with our previous findings. More molecular studies on the relationships of SHBG and cancer cell stemness are merited.

6 CONCLUSIONS

MtDNA deficient cells could be obtained by 500ng/ml of EtBr treatment for 4 days in ovarian cancer cell line ES-2 and SKOV-3. They grew slowly with lower capability in colony formation, a similar finding with the tumour cells in hypoxia condition. Furthermore, these mtDNA deficient cells highly expressed a series of genes related to stem cells, anti-apoptosis and regulation of proliferation. In short, mtDNA deficient ovarian cancer cells may be ideal models for CSC studies.

SHBG is found to be expressed in ovarian cancer cells, verified both in cell lines and clinical samples, and its expression is associated with unfavourable clinicopathological features. Further investigations on the SHBG variants and their potential molecular and biological functions in human ovarian carcinoma are warranted.

CD117+/CD73+ fibroblast-like stromal cells are significantly associated with poor clinical manifestations and poor survival probability in ovarian carcinomas, while CD117 expression in tumour cells does not show any clinical significance. Thus, it is worthy of further study for CD117 positive and CD73 positive stromal cells in EOCs in order to explore their potential application in prognostic prediction and targeting therapy.

Our long-term follow-up retrospective study reveals that high ALDH1 expression in tumour cells portends favourable prognosis and better survivals in patients with ovarian carcinoma, but the expression of ALDH1 in stromal cells has no associations with clinical outcomes. More studies are warranted to verify the potential role of ALDH1 in ovarian carcinoma progression and the original mechanisms involved.

7 FUTURE ASPECTS

Transplantation experiments, in addition to the colony formation assays, spheroid formation and molecular analyses are the more important methods currently existing to identify CSCs. EtBr induced ovarian cancer stem-like cells needs more verification, such as animal xenotransplantation examination. To date, xenotransplantion in immune deficient mice is the most accepted method to demonstrate cell's ability to form tumour *in vivo*.

The clinical significances of some stem cell markers are of great interest, like for ALDH1.Therefore more clinical samples are needed to further investigate the associations. Research of related signaling pathways and molecular regulation of these markers are to be explored. In addition, new technology applying Nanostring is going to be used in retrospective studies of multiple genes, in addition to the application of the traditional technology IHC used in the current thesis.

Polyploidy giant cells (PGCC) have been observed over a century. Recently they were purified and investigated from ovarian cancer cell lines and ovarian primary tumours by Zhang and coworkers [265]. They express normal and cancer stem cell markers, divide asymmetrically and cycle slowly. They have the capability of self-renewal, spheroid formation *in vitro*, tumourigenesis in immunodeficient mice and multilineage differentiation. These PGCC-derived tumours gained a mesenchymal phenotype with increased expression of cancer stem cell markers CD44 and CD133 and become more resistant to cisplatin [265]. Similar PGCC were also observed during the ovarian cancer cell culture, and the proportion seems to be increased in EtBr treated cells, which intrigue us to purify these cells for the next genetic and epigenetic studies.

8 REFERENCES

1. Chudecka-Glaz, A.M., *ROMA, an algorithm for ovarian cancer.* Clin Chim Acta, 2015. 440C: p. 143-151.

2. Aune, D., et al., Anthropometric factors and ovarian cancer risk: A systematic review and nonlinear dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. Int J Cancer, 2015. 136(8): p.1888-98.

3. Ferlay, J., et al., *Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012.* Int J Cancer, 2015. 136(5): p. E359-86.

4. Chornokur, G., et al., *Global ovarian cancer health disparities*. Gynecol Oncol, 2013. 129(1): p. 258-64.

5. Permuth-Wey, J. and T.A. Sellers, *Epidemiology of ovarian cancer*. Methods Mol Biol, 2009. 472: p. 413-37.

6. Cho, K.R. and M. Shih le, *Ovarian cancer*. Annu Rev Pathol, 2009. 4: p. 287-313.

7. Ferlay, J., et al., *Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries in 2012*. Eur J Cancer, 2013. 49(6): p. 1374-403.

8. Schildkraut, J.M., et al., *A multi-center population-based case-control study of ovarian cancer in African-American women: the African American Cancer Epidemiology Study (AACES).* BMC Cancer, 2014. 14: p. 688.

9. Terplan, M., et al., *Have racial disparities in ovarian cancer increased over time? An analysis of SEER data.* Gynecol Oncol, 2012. 125(1): p. 19-24.

10. Howell, E.A., et al., *Racial disparities in the treatment of advanced epithelial ovarian cancer*. Obstet Gynecol, 2013. 122(5): p. 1025-32.

11. Poole, E.M., et al., *Hormonal and reproductive risk factors for epithelial ovarian cancer by tumor aggressiveness.* Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, 2013. 22(3): p. 429-37.

12. Fortner, R.T., et al., *Reproductive and hormone-related risk factors for epithelial ovarian cancer by histologic pathways, invasiveness, and histologic subtypes: Results from the EPIC cohort.* Int J Cancer, 2015.

13. Califano, D., et al., *High HMGA2 expression and high body mass index negatively affect the prognosis of patients with ovarian cancer.* J Cell Physiol, 2014. 229(1): p. 53-9.

14. Makowski, L., et al., *Obesity increases tumor aggressiveness in a genetically engineered mouse model of serous ovarian cancer.* Gynecol Oncol, 2014. 133(1): p. 90-7.

15. Ovarian cancer and body size: individual participant meta-analysis including 25,157 women with ovarian cancer from 47 epidemiological studies. PLoS Med, 2012. 9(4): p. e1001200.

16. Previs, R.A., et al., *Obesity is associated with worse overall survival in women with low-grade papillary serous epithelial ovarian cancer.* Int J Gynecol Cancer, 2014. 24(4): p. 670-5.

17. Shah, M.M., et al., *Diabetes mellitus and ovarian cancer: more complex than just increasing risk*. Gynecol Oncol, 2014. 135(2): p. 273-7.

18. Kumar, A., et al., *Impact of obesity on surgical and oncologic outcomes in ovarian cancer*. Gynecol Oncol, 2014. 135(1): p. 19-24.

19. Zhou, Y., et al., *Body mass index, physical activity, and mortality in women diagnosed with ovarian cancer: results from the Women's Health Initiative.* Gynecol Oncol, 2014. 133(1): p.4-10.

20. Heber, D., *Interrelationships of high fat diets, obesity, hormones, and cancer.* Adv Exp Med Biol, 1996. 399: p. 13-25.

21. Kirschner, M.A., N. Ertel, and G. Schneider, *Obesity, hormones, and cancer*. Cancer Res, 1981. 41(9 Pt 2): p. 3711-7.

22. Purdie, D.M., et al., *Ovulation and risk of epithelial ovarian cancer*. Int J Cancer, 2003. 104(2): p. 228-32.

23. Khan, M.M., et al., *Ovarian cancer mortality among women aged 40-79 years in relation to reproductive factors and body mass index: latest evidence from the Japan Collaborative Cohort study.* J Gynecol Oncol, 2013. 24(3): p. 249-57.

24. Voigt, L.F., B.L. Harlow, and N.S. Weiss, *The influence of age at first birth and parity on ovarian cancer risk*. Am J Epidemiol, 1986. 124(3): p. 490-1.

25. La Vecchia, C., et al., *Age at first birth and the risk of epithelial ovarian cancer.* J Natl Cancer Inst, 1984. 73(3): p. 663-6.

26. Chiaffarino, F., et al., *Time since last birth and the risk of ovarian cancer*. Gynecol Oncol, 2001. 81(2): p. 233-6.

27. Bevier, M., J. Sundquist, and K. Hemminki, *Does the time interval between first and last birth influence the risk of endometrial and ovarian cancer?* Eur J Cancer, 2011. 47(4): p. 586-91.

28. Feng, L.P., H.L. Chen, and M.Y. Shen, *Breastfeeding and the risk of ovarian cancer: a meta-analysis.* J Midwifery Womens Health, 2014. 59(4): p. 428-37.

29. Li, D.P., et al., *Breastfeeding and ovarian cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 40 epidemiological studies.* Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 2014. 15(12): p. 4829-37.

30. Luan, N.N., et al., *Breastfeeding and ovarian cancer risk: a meta-analysis of epidemiologic studies.* Am J Clin Nutr, 2013. 98(4): p. 1020-31.

31. Madsen, C., et al., *Tubal ligation and salpingectomy and the risk of epithelial ovarian cancer and borderline ovarian tumors: a nationwide case-control study.* Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand, 2015. 94(1): p. 86-94.

32. Rice, M.S., S.E. Hankinson, and S.S. Tworoger, *Tubal ligation, hysterectomy, unilateral oophorectomy, and risk of ovarian cancer in the Nurses' Health Studies.* Fertil Steril, 2014. 102(1): p. 192-198 e3.

33. Larson, C.A., *Prophylactic bilateral oophorectomy at time of hysterectomy for women at low risk: acog revises practice guidelines for ovarian cancer screening in low-risk women.* Curr Oncol, 2014. 21(1): p. 9-12.

34. Pasalich, M., et al., *Reproductive factors for ovarian cancer in southern Chinese women.* J Gynecol Oncol, 2013. 24(2): p. 135-40.

35. Moorman, P.G., et al., Oral contraceptives and risk of ovarian cancer and breast cancer among high-risk women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Oncol, 2013. 31(33): p. 4188-98.

36. Narod, S.A., et al., Oral contraceptives and the risk of hereditary ovarian cancer. Hereditary Ovarian Cancer Clinical Study Group. N Engl J Med, 1998. 339(7): p. 424-8.

37. Trevino, L.S., E.L. Buckles, and P.A. Johnson, *Oral contraceptives decrease the prevalence of ovarian cancer in the hen*. Cancer Prev Res (Phila), 2012. 5(2): p. 343-9.

38. Collaborative Group On Epidemiological Studies Of Ovarian, C., *Menopausal hormone use and ovarian cancer risk: individual participant meta-analysis of 52 epidemiological studies.* Lancet, 2015.

39. MacLennan, A.H. and R. Baber, *Hormone therapy use and risk of ovarian cancer*. JAMA, 2009. 302(20): p. 2203; author reply 2204.

40. Beral, V., et al., *Ovarian cancer and hormone replacement therapy in the Million Women Study*. Lancet, 2007. 369(9574): p. 1703-10.

41. Morch, L.S., et al., *Hormone therapy and ovarian cancer*. JAMA, 2009. 302(3): p. 298-305.

42. Choi, J.H., et al., *Gonadotropins and ovarian cancer*. Endocr Rev, 2007. 28(4): p. 440-61.

43. Diergaarde, B. and M.L. Kurta, *Use of fertility drugs and risk of ovarian cancer*. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol, 2015. 26(3): p. 125-9.

44. Tomao, F., et al., *Fertility drugs, reproductive strategies and ovarian cancer risk*. J Ovarian Res, 2014. 7: p. 51.

45. Son, Y., et al., *Completeness of pedigree and family cancer history for ovarian cancer patients.* J Gynecol Oncol, 2014. 25(4): p. 342-8.

46. Andersen, M.R., et al., *Cancer Risk Awareness and Concern among Women with a Family History of Breast or Ovarian Cancer*. Behav Med, 2014: p. 1-11.

47. Gambino, G., et al., *Characterization of three alternative transcripts of the BRCA1 gene in patients with breast cancer and a family history of breast and/or ovarian cancer who tested negative for pathogenic mutations.* Int J Mol Med, 2015.

48. Carlucci, A. and V. D'Angiolella, *It is not all about BRCA: Cullin-Ring ubiquitin Ligases in ovarian cancer.* Br J Cancer, 2015. 112(1): p. 9-13.

49. O'Sullivan, C.C., et al., Beyond Breast and Ovarian Cancers: PARP Inhibitors for BRCA Mutation-Associated and BRCA-Like Solid Tumors. Front Oncol, 2014. 4: p. 42.

50. Clamp, A. and G. Jayson, *PARP inhibitors in BRCA mutation-associated ovarian cancer*. Lancet Oncol, 2015. 16(1): p. 10-2.

51. Olson, S.H., et al., *Symptoms of ovarian cancer*. Obstet Gynecol, 2001. 98(2): p. 212-7.

52. Lim, A.W., et al., *Predictive value of symptoms for ovarian cancer: comparison of symptoms reported by questionnaire, interview, and general practitioner notes.* J Natl Cancer Inst, 2012. 104(2): p. 114-24.

53. Smith, L.H., et al., *Ovarian cancer: can we make the clinical diagnosis earlier?* Cancer, 2005. 104(7): p. 1398-407.

54. Foley, O.W., J.A. Rauh-Hain, and M.G. del Carmen, *Recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer: an update on treatment.* Oncology (Williston Park), 2014. 27(4): p. 288-94, 298.

55. Goff, B.A., et al., *Ovarian carcinoma diagnosis*. Cancer, 2000. 89(10): p. 2068-75.

56. Henderson, J.T., et al., *Routine bimanual pelvic examinations: practices and beliefs of US obstetrician-gynecologists.* Am J Obstet Gynecol, 2013. 208(2): p. 109 e1-7.

57. Grover, S.R. and M.A. Quinn, *Is there any value in bimanual pelvic examination as a screening test.* Med J Aust, 1995. 162(8): p. 408-10.

58. Adonakis, G.L., et al., *A combined approach for the early detection of ovarian cancer in asymptomatic women*. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol, 1996. 65(2): p. 221-5.

59. Ebell, M.H., et al., *A Systematic Review of the Bimanual Examination as a Test for Ovarian Cancer*. Am J Prev Med, 2015.

60. Ledermann, J.A., et al., *Newly diagnosed and relapsed epithelial ovarian carcinoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up.* Ann Oncol, 2013. 24 Suppl 6: p. vi24-32.

61. Jacobs, I., et al., *Multimodal approach to screening for ovarian cancer*. Lancet, 1988. 1(8580): p. 268-71.

62. van Nagell, J.R., Jr., et al., *Ovarian cancer screening with annual transvaginal sonography: findings of 25,000 women screened.* Cancer, 2007. 109(9): p. 1887-96.

63. Kurjak, A., et al., *Three-dimensional ultrasonography and power Doppler in ovarian cancer screening of asymptomatic peri- and postmenopausal women*. Croat Med J, 2005. 46(5): p.757-64.

64. van Nagell, J.R., Jr. and J.T. Hoff, *Transvaginal ultrasonography in ovarian cancer screening: current perspectives*. Int J Womens Health, 2014. 6: p. 25-33.

65. Sherman, M.E., et al., *Pathologic findings at risk-reducing salpingo-oophorectomy: primary results from Gynecologic Oncology Group Trial GOG-0199.* J Clin Oncol, 2014. 32(29): p. 3275-83.

66. Barrett, J., et al., *Psychological morbidity associated with ovarian cancer screening: results from more than 23,000 women in the randomised trial of ovarian cancer screening (UKCTOCS).* BJOG, 2014. 121(9): p. 1071-9.

67. Rodriguez-Ayala, G., et al., *Ovarian cancer screening practices of obstetricians and gynecologists in puerto rico*. Biomed Res Int, 2014. 2014: p. 920915.

68. Reade, C.J., et al., *Risks and benefits of screening asymptomatic women for ovarian cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis.* Gynecol Oncol, 2013. 130(3): p. 674-81.

69. Menon, U., *Ovarian cancer screening has no effect on disease-specific mortality.* Evid Based Med, 2012. 17(2): p. 47-8.

70. Buys, S.S., et al., *Effect of screening on ovarian cancer mortality: the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer Screening Randomized Controlled Trial.* JAMA, 2011. 305(22): p. 2295-303.

71. Stiekema, A., et al., Serum human epididymal protein 4 (HE4) as biomarker for the differentiation between epithelial ovarian cancer and ovarian metastases of gastrointestinal origin. Gynecol Oncol, 2015.

72. Longuespee, R., et al., *Ovarian cancer molecular pathology*. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 2012. 31(3-4): p. 713-32.

73. Chen, V.W., et al., *Pathology and classification of ovarian tumors.* Cancer, 2003. 97(10 Suppl): p. 2631-42.

74. Scully, R.E., L.H. Sobin, and S.F. Serov, *Histological Typing of Ovarian Tumours*. New York: Springer Berlin, 1999. 9.

75. Prat, J., New insights into ovarian cancer pathology. Ann Oncol, 2012. 23 Suppl 10: p.x111-7.

Heintz, A.P., et al., *Carcinoma of the ovary*. Int J Gynaecol Obstet, 2003. 83 Suppl 1: p.135-66.
Kurman, R.J. and M. Shih le, *Molecular pathogenesis and extraovarian origin of epithelial ovarian cancer--shifting the paradigm*. Hum Pathol, 2011. 42(7): p.918-31.

78. Gemignani, M.L., et al., *Role of KRAS and BRAF gene mutations in mucinous ovarian carcinoma*. Gynecol Oncol, 2003. 90(2): p. 378-81.

79. Nakayama, K., et al., Sequence mutations and amplification of PIK3CA and AKT2 genes in purified ovarian serous neoplasms. Cancer Biol Ther, 2006. 5(7): p. 779-85.

80. Network, C.G.A.R., *Integrated genomic analyses of ovarian carcinoma*. Nature, 2011. 474(7353): p. 609-15.

81. Kohn, E.C., S. Romano, and J.M. Lee, *Clinical implications of using molecular diagnostics for ovarian cancers.* Ann Oncol, 2013. 24 Suppl 10: p. x22-26.

82. Tan, T.Z., et al., Functional genomics identifies five distinct molecular subtypes with clinical relevance and pathways for growth control in epithelial ovarian cancer. EMBO Mol Med, 2013. 5(7):p. 983-98.

83. Prat, J., *Staging classification for cancer of the ovary, fallopian tube, and peritoneum.* Int J Gynaecol Obstet, 2014. 124(1): p. 1-5.

84. Zeppernick, F. and I. Meinhold-Heerlein, *The new FIGO staging system for ovarian, fallopian tube, and primary peritoneal cancer.* Arch Gynecol Obstet, 2014. 290(5): p. 839-42.

85. Rooth, C., *Ovarian cancer: risk factors, treatment and management.* Br J Nurs, 2013. 22(17):p. S23-30.

86. Armstrong, D., *Update on treatment options for newly diagnosed ovarian cancer*. Clin Adv Hematol Oncol, 2011. 8(10): p. 675-8.

87. Liu, J. and U.A. Matulonis, *New advances in ovarian cancer*. Oncology (Williston Park), 2011. 24(8): p. 721-8.

88. Tanner, E. and D.K. Armstrong, *Planning treatment for women with recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer*. Oncology (Williston Park), 2014. 27(4): p. 304, 306.

89. Aghajanian, C., et al., *OCEANS: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab in patients with platinum-sensitive recurrent epithelial ovarian, primary peritoneal, or fallopian tube cancer.* J Clin Oncol, 2012. 30(17): p. 2039-45.

90. Fleming, G.F., *Management of recurrent EOC: the state of the art.* Oncology (Williston Park), 2014. 27(4): p. 298, 303-4.

91. Xu, X., et al., *Nadir CA-125 level as prognosis indicator of high-grade serous ovarian cancer.* J Ovarian Res, 2013. 6: p. 31.

92. Cohen, A.D., et al., *[CA 125 in diagnosis and prognosis of epithelial ovarian cancer]*. Harefuah, 1994. 126(5): p. 283-5, 303.

93. Steffensen, K.D., et al., *Prognostic impact of prechemotherapy serum levels of HER2, CA125, and HE4 in ovarian cancer patients.* Int J Gynecol Cancer, 2011. 21(6): p. 1040-7.

94. Chudecka-Glaz, A.M., et al., *Serum HE4, CA125, YKL-40, bcl-2, cathepsin-L and prediction optimal debulking surgery, response to chemotherapy in ovarian cancer.* J Ovarian Res, 2014. 7: p.62.

95. Wright, J.W., L. Jurevic, and R.L. Stouffer, *Dynamics of the primate ovarian surface epithelium during the ovulatory menstrual cycle*. Hum Reprod, 2011. 26(6): p. 1408-21.

96. Vercellini, P., et al., *The 'incessant menstruation' hypothesis: a mechanistic ovarian cancer model with implications for prevention.* Hum Reprod, 2011. 26(9): p. 2262-73.

97. Seidman, J.D., *The presence of mucosal iron in the fallopian tube supports the "incessant menstruation hypothesis" for ovarian carcinoma*. Int J Gynecol Pathol, 2013. 32(5): p. 454-8.

98. Fitzgerald, T.L. and J.A. McCubrey, *Pancreatic cancer stem cells: Association with cell surface markers, prognosis, resistance, metastasis and treatment.* Adv Biol Regul, 2014. 56: p. 45-50.

99. Yang, L., et al., *ALDH1A1 defines invasive cancer stem-like cells and predicts poor prognosis in patients with esophageal squamous cell carcinoma*. Mod Pathol, 2014. 27(5): p. 775-83.

100. Kleffel, S. and T. Schatton, *Tumor dormancy and cancer stem cells: two sides of the same coin?* Adv Exp Med Biol, 2013. 734: p. 145-79.

101. Zeuner, A., et al., *Elimination of quiescent/slow-proliferating cancer stem cells by Bcl-X inhibition in non-small cell lung cancer.* Cell Death Differ, 2014.

102. Flesken-Nikitin, A., et al., *Ovarian surface epithelium at the junction area contains a cancerprone stem cell niche*. Nature, 2013. 495(7440): p. 241-5.

103. Enderling, H., *Cancer stem cells and tumor dormancy*. Adv Exp Med Biol, 2013. 734: p. 55-71.

104. Li, L. and R. Bhatia, *Stem cell quiescence*. Clin Cancer Res, 2011. 17(15): p. 4936-41.

105. Mertins, S.D., *Cancer stem cells: a systems biology view of their role in prognosis and therapy.* Anticancer Drugs, 2014. 25(4): p. 353-67.

106. Zeuner, A., et al., *Elimination of quiescent/slow-proliferating cancer stem cells by Bcl-XL inhibition in non-small cell lung cancer*. Cell Death Differ, 2014. 21(12): p. 1877-88.

107. Chen, K., Y.H. Huang, and J.L. Chen, *Understanding and targeting cancer stem cells: therapeutic implications and challenges*. Acta Pharmacol Sin, 2013. 34(6): p. 732-40.

108. Pattabiraman, D.R. and R.A. Weinberg, *Tackling the cancer stem cells - what challenges do they pose*? Nat Rev Drug Discov, 2014. 13(7): p. 497-512.

109. Besancon, R., et al., *Cancer stem cells: the emerging challenge of drug targeting*. Curr Med Chem, 2009. 16(4): p. 394-416.

110. Kreso, A. and J.E. Dick, *Evolution of the cancer stem cell model*. Cell Stem Cell, 2014. 14(3): p. 275-91.

111. Velasco-Velazquez, M.A., et al., *Cancer stem cells and the cell cycle: targeting the drive behind breast cancer*. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther, 2009. 9(3): p. 275-9.

112. Kreso, A., et al., *Self-renewal as a therapeutic target in human colorectal cancer*. Nat Med, 2014. 20(1): p. 29-36.

113. Jinesh, G.G., et al., *Blebbishields, the emergency program for cancer stem cells: sphere formation and tumorigenesis after apoptosis.* Cell Death Differ, 2013. 20(3): p. 382-95.

114. Alison, M.R., S.M. Lim, and L.J. Nicholson, *Cancer stem cells: problems for therapy*? J Pathol, 2011. 223(2): p. 147-61.

115. Sampieri, K. and R. Fodde, *Cancer stem cells and metastasis*. Semin Cancer Biol, 2012. 22(3): p. 187-93.

116. Vermeulen, L., et al., *Wnt activity defines colon cancer stem cells and is regulated by the microenvironment*. Nat Cell Biol, 2010. 12(5): p. 468-76.

117. Gupta, P.B., et al., *Stochastic state transitions give rise to phenotypic equilibrium in populations of cancer cells.* Cell, 2011. 146(4): p. 633-44.

118. He, K., T. Xu, and A. Goldkorn, *Cancer cells cyclically lose and regain drug-resistant highly tumorigenic features characteristic of a cancer stem-like phenotype*. Mol Cancer Ther, 2011. 10(6): p. 938-48.

119. Schwitalla, S., et al., *Intestinal tumorigenesis initiated by dedifferentiation and acquisition of stem-cell-like properties*. Cell, 2013. 152(1-2): p. 25-38.

120. Chaffer, C.L., et al., *Normal and neoplastic nonstem cells can spontaneously convert to a stem-like state.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2011. 108(19): p. 7950-5.

121. Chaffer, C.L., et al., *Poised chromatin at the ZEB1 promoter enables breast cancer cell plasticity and enhances tumorigenicity*. Cell, 2013. 154(1): p. 61-74.

122. Salmon, S.E., *Bioassay of human tumor stem cells. A new approach to evaluation and treatment of cancer.* Ariz Med, 1978. 35(2): p. 109-11.

123. Delude, C., *Tumorigenesis: Testing ground for cancer stem cells*. Nature, 2011. 480(7377): p. S43-5.

124. Suo, Z., J.G. Wen, and J.M. Nesland, eds. *Stemness Regulation of Somatic Cancer Cells* Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells, ed. M.A. Hayat. Vol. 11. 2014, Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht. 135-47.

125. Huntly, B.J. and D.G. Gilliland, *Cancer biology: summing up cancer stem cells.* Nature, 2005. 435(7046): p. 1169-70.

126. Valent, P., et al., *Cancer stem cell definitions and terminology: the devil is in the details.* Nat Rev Cancer, 2012. 12(11): p. 767-75.

127. Driessens, G., et al., *Defining the mode of tumour growth by clonal analysis*. Nature, 2012. 488(7412): p. 527-30.

128. Chen, J., et al., A restricted cell population propagates glioblastoma growth after chemotherapy. Nature, 2012. 488(7412): p. 522-6.

129. Schepers, A.G., et al., *Lineage tracing reveals Lgr5+ stem cell activity in mouse intestinal adenomas.* Science, 2012. 337(6095): p. 730-5.

130. Chaffer, C.L. and R.A. Weinberg, *How does multistep tumorigenesis really proceed*? Cancer Discov, 2015. 5(1): p. 22-4.

131. Medema, J.P., Cancer stem cells: the challenges ahead. Nat Cell Biol, 2013. 15(4): p. 338-44.

132. Medema, J.P. and L. Vermeulen, *Microenvironmental regulation of stem cells in intestinal homeostasis and cancer.* Nature, 2011. 474(7351): p. 318-26.

133. Shestopalov, I.A. and L.I. Zon, *Stem cells: The right neighbour*. Nature, 2012. 481(7382): p. 453-5.

134. Calabrese, C., et al., *A perivascular niche for brain tumor stem cells*. Cancer Cell, 2007. 11(1): p. 69-82.

135. Borovski, T., et al., *Tumor microvasculature supports proliferation and expansion of gliomapropagating cells.* Int J Cancer, 2009. 125(5): p. 1222-30.

136. McNairn, A.J. and G. Guasch, *Epithelial transition zones: merging microenvironments, niches, and cellular transformation.* Eur J Dermatol, 2011. 21 Suppl 2: p. 21-8.

137. Korkaya, H., et al., *Regulation of mammary stem/progenitor cells by PTEN/Akt/beta-catenin signaling*. PLoS Biol, 2009. 7(6): p. e1000121.

138. Dubrovska, A., et al., *The role of PTEN/Akt/PI3K signaling in the maintenance and viability of prostate cancer stem-like cell populations*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2009. 106(1): p. 268-73.

139. Alkatout, I., et al., *Prowling wolves in sheep's clothing: the search for tumor stem cells*. Biol Chem, 2008. 389(7): p. 799-811.

140. Golebiewska, A., et al., *Critical appraisal of the side population assay in stem cell and cancer stem cell research.* Cell Stem Cell, 2011. 8(2): p. 136-47.

141. Ho, M.M., et al., *Side population in human lung cancer cell lines and tumors is enriched with stem-like cancer cells.* Cancer Res, 2007. 67(10): p. 4827-33.

142. Wang, J., et al., Identification of cancer stem cell-like side population cells in human nasopharyngeal carcinoma cell line. Cancer Res, 2007. 67(8): p. 3716-24.

143. Singh, S., et al., *EGFR/Src/Akt signaling modulates Sox2 expression and self-renewal of stemlike side-population cells in non-small cell lung cancer*. Mol Cancer, 2012. 11: p.73.

144. Shi, Y., et al., *The side population in human lung cancer cell line NCI-H460 is enriched in stem-like cancer cells.* PLoS One, 2012. 7(3): p. e33358.

145. Boesch, M., et al., *The side population of ovarian cancer cells defines a heterogeneous compartment exhibiting stem cell characteristics.* Oncotarget, 2014. 5(16): p. 7027-39.

146. Zheng, D., et al., [Side population cells and progress in cancer stem cell research]. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban, 2014. 39(5): p. 525-31.

147. Broadley, K.W., et al., *Side population is not necessary or sufficient for a cancer stem cell phenotype in glioblastoma multiforme*. Stem Cells, 2011. 29(3): p. 452-61.

148. Visvader, J.E. and G.J. Lindeman, *Cancer stem cells: current status and evolving complexities*. Cell Stem Cell, 2012. 10(6): p. 717-28.

149. Zhang, X., et al., *Imatinib sensitizes endometrial cancer cells to cisplatin by targeting CD117positive growth-competent cells.* Cancer Lett, 2014. 345(1): p. 106-14. 150. Adhikari, A.S., et al., *CD117 and Stro-1 identify osteosarcoma tumor-initiating cells associated with metastasis and drug resistance*. Cancer Res, 2010. 70(11): p. 4602-12.

151. Chen, D., et al., *MicroRNA-200c overexpression inhibits tumorigenicity and metastasis of CD117+CD44+ ovarian cancer stem cells by regulating epithelial-mesenchymal transition.* J Ovarian Res, 2013. 6(1): p. 50.

152. Raha, D., et al., *The cancer stem cell marker aldehyde dehydrogenase is required to maintain a drug-tolerant tumor cell subpopulation.* Cancer Res, 2014. 74(13): p. 3579-90.

153. Mizuno, T., et al., *Cancer stem-like cells of ovarian clear cell carcinoma are enriched in the ALDH-high population associated with an accelerated scavenging system in reactive oxygen species.* Gynecol Oncol, 2014.

154. Kim, I.G., et al., *Fibulin-3-mediated inhibition of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and selfrenewal of ALDH+ lung cancer stem cells through IGF1R signaling.* Oncogene, 2014. 33(30): p. 3908-17.

155. Corominas-Faja, B., et al., *Stem cell-like ALDH(bright) cellular states in EGFR-mutant non-small cell lung cancer: a novel mechanism of acquired resistance to erlotinib targetable with the natural polyphenol silibinin.* Cell Cycle, 2013. 12(21): p. 3390-404.

156. Hessman, C.J., et al., *Loss of expression of the cancer stem cell marker aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 correlates with advanced-stage colorectal cancer.* Am J Surg, 2012. 203(5): p. 649-53.

157. Zhou, C. and B. Sun, *The prognostic role of the cancer stem cell marker aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 in head and neck squamous cell carcinomas: A meta-analysis.* Oral Oncol, 2014. 50(12): p. 1144-1148.

158. Luo, W.R., et al., *Tumour budding and the expression of cancer stem cell marker aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 in nasopharyngeal carcinoma.* Histopathology, 2012. 61(6): p. 1072-81.

159. Curley, M.D., et al., *CD133 expression defines a tumor initiating cell population in primary human ovarian cancer.* Stem Cells, 2009. 27(12): p. 2875-83.

160. Baba, T., et al., *Epigenetic regulation of CD133 and tumorigenicity of CD133+ ovarian cancer cells*. Oncogene, 2009. 28(2): p. 209-18.

161. Kuroda, T., et al., *ALDH1-high ovarian cancer stem-like cells can be isolated from serous and clear cell adenocarcinoma cells, and ALDH1 high expression is associated with poor prognosis.* PLoS One, 2013. 8(6): p. e65158.

162. Landen, C.N., Jr., et al., *Targeting aldehyde dehydrogenase cancer stem cells in ovarian cancer*. Mol Cancer Ther, 2010. 9(12): p. 3186-99.

163. Luo, L., et al., Ovarian cancer cells with the CD117 phenotype are highly tumorigenic and are related to chemotherapy outcome. Exp Mol Pathol, 2011. 91(2): p. 596-602.

164. Gao, M.Q., et al., *CD24+ cells from hierarchically organized ovarian cancer are enriched in cancer stem cells.* Oncogene, 2010. 29(18): p. 2672-80.

165. Szotek, P.P., et al., Ovarian cancer side population defines cells with stem cell-like characteristics and Mullerian Inhibiting Substance responsiveness. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2006. 103(30): p. 11154-9.

166. Hu, L., C. McArthur, and R.B. Jaffe, *Ovarian cancer stem-like side-population cells are tumourigenic and chemoresistant*. Br J Cancer, 2010. 102(8): p. 1276-83.

167. Dou, J., et al., Using ABCG2-molecule-expressing side population cells to identify cancer stemlike cells in a human ovarian cell line. Cell Biol Int, 2011. 35(3): p. 227-34.

168. Zhang, S., et al., *Identification and characterization of ovarian cancer-initiating cells from primary human tumors*. Cancer Res, 2008. 68(11): p. 4311-20.

169. Chen, J., et al., Evaluation of characteristics of CD44+CD117+ ovarian cancer stem cells in three dimensional basement membrane extract scaffold versus two dimensional monocultures. BMC Cell Biol, 2013. 14: p. 7.

170. Silva, I.A., et al., Aldehyde dehydrogenase in combination with CD133 defines angiogenic ovarian cancer stem cells that portend poor patient survival. Cancer Res, 2011. 71(11): p. 3991-4001.

171. Kryczek, I., et al., *Expression of aldehyde dehydrogenase and CD133 defines ovarian cancer stem cells.* Int J Cancer, 2012. 130(1): p. 29-39.

172. Alvero, A.B., et al., *Molecular phenotyping of human ovarian cancer stem cells unravels the mechanisms for repair and chemoresistance*. Cell Cycle, 2009. 8(1): p. 158-66.

173. Shi, M.F., et al., *Identification of cancer stem cell-like cells from human epithelial ovarian carcinoma cell line*. Cell Mol Life Sci, 2010. 67(22): p. 3915-25.

174. Liang, D., et al., *The hypoxic microenvironment upgrades stem-like properties of ovarian cancer cells*. BMC Cancer, 2012. 12: p. 201.

175. Ma, Y., et al., *Prostate cancer cell lines under hypoxia exhibit greater stem-like properties.* PLoS One, 2012. 6(12): p. e29170.

176. Pasquier, J. and A. Rafii, *Role of the microenvironment in ovarian cancer stem cell maintenance*. Biomed Res Int, 2013. 2013: p. 630782.

177. Ma, Y., et al., Synergistic effect of SCF and G-CSF on stem-like properties in prostate cancer cell lines. Tumour Biol, 2012. 33(4): p. 967-78.

178. Lee, S.H., et al., *TNFalpha enhances cancer stem cell-like phenotype via Notch-Hes1 activation in oral squamous cell carcinoma cells*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2012. 424(1): p. 58-64.

179. Liu, C.C., et al., *IL-6 enriched lung cancer stem-like cell population by inhibition of cell cycle regulators via DNMT1 upregulation*. Int J Cancer, 2015. 136(3): p. 547-59.

180. Chatterjee, A., E. Mambo, and D. Sidransky, *Mitochondrial DNA mutations in human cancer*. Oncogene, 2006. 25(34): p. 4663-74.

181. Marusich, M.F., et al., *Expression of mtDNA and nDNA encoded respiratory chain proteins in chemically and genetically-derived RhoO human fibroblasts: a comparison of subunit proteins in normal fibroblasts treated with ethidium bromide and fibroblasts from a patient with mtDNA depletion syndrome*. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1997. 1362(2-3): p. 145-59.

182. Spinazzola, A. and M. Zeviani, *Disorders of nuclear-mitochondrial intergenomic signaling*. Gene, 2005. 354: p. 162-8.

183. Wang, Y., et al., Association of decreased mitochondrial DNA content with ovarian cancer progression. Br J Cancer, 2006. 95(8): p. 1087-91.

184. Diaz, F., et al., Human mitochondrial DNA with large deletions repopulates organelles faster than full-length genomes under relaxed copy number control. Nucleic Acids Res, 2002. 30(21): p. 4626-33.

185. Seidel-Rogol, B.L. and G.S. Shadel, *Modulation of mitochondrial transcription in response to mtDNA depletion and repletion in HeLa cells*. Nucleic Acids Res, 2002. 30(9): p. 1929-34.

186. Bulst, S., et al., *In vitro supplementation with dAMP/dGMP leads to partial restoration of mtDNA levels in mitochondrial depletion syndromes.* Hum Mol Genet, 2009. 18(9): p. 1590-9.

187. King, M.P. and G. Attardi, *Human cells lacking mtDNA: repopulation with exogenous mitochondria by complementation.* Science, 1989. 246(4929): p. 500-3.

188. Liu, Y., et al., *Blocking mtDNA replication upregulates the expression of stemness-related genes in prostate cancer cell lines.* Ultrastruct Pathol, 2013. 37(4): p. 258-66.

189. Nomura, Y., H. Tashiro, and K. Hisamatsu, *Differential effects of estrogen and antiestrogen on in vitro clonogenic growth of human breast cancers in soft agar.* J Natl Cancer Inst, 1990. 82(13): p. 1146-9.

190. Brisken, C. and S. Duss, *Stem cells and the stem cell niche in the breast: an integrated hormonal and developmental perspective.* Stem Cell Rev, 2007. 3(2): p. 147-56.

191. Ma, Y., et al., SHBG is an important factor in stemness induction of cells by DHT in vitro and associated with poor clinical features of prostate carcinomas. PLoS One, 2013. 8(7): p. e70558.

192. Baak, J.P., et al., Morphometric data to FIGO stage and histological type and grade for prognosis of ovarian tumours. J Clin Pathol, 1986. 39(12): p. 1340-6.

193. Zivanovic, O., et al., *The effect of primary cytoreduction on outcomes of patients with FIGO stage IIIC ovarian cancer stratified by the initial tumor burden in the upper abdomen cephalad to the greater omentum*. Gynecol Oncol, 2010. 116(3): p. 351-7.

194. Elledge, R.M., et al., Estrogen receptor (ER) and progesterone receptor (PgR), by ligandbinding assay compared with ER, PgR and pS2, by immuno-histochemistry in predicting response to tamoxifen in metastatic breast cancer: a Southwest Oncology Group Study. Int J Cancer, 2000. 89(2): p. 111-7.

195. Phillips, T., et al., *Development of standard estrogen and progesterone receptor immunohistochemical assays for selection of patients for antihormonal therapy.* Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol, 2007. 15(3): p. 325-31.

196. Mortazavi, A., et al., *Mapping and quantifying mammalian transcriptomes by RNA-Seq.* Nat Methods, 2008. 5(7): p. 621-8.

197. Wang, J., Computational biology of genome expression and regulation--a review of microarray bioinformatics. J Environ Pathol Toxicol Oncol, 2008. 27(3): p. 157-79.

198. Dennis, G., Jr., et al., *DAVID: Database for Annotation, Visualization, and Integrated Discovery.* Genome Biol, 2003. 4(5): p. P3.

199. Guerra, F., et al., *Mitochondrial DNA mutation in serous ovarian cancer: implications for mitochondria-coded genes in chemoresistance*. J Clin Oncol, 2012. 30(36): p. e373-8.

200. Hofmann, J.N., et al., *A nested case-control study of leukocyte mitochondrial DNA copy number and renal cell carcinoma in the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian Cancer Screening Trial.* Carcinogenesis, 2014. 35(5): p. 1028-31.

201. Lynch, S.M., et al., *Mitochondrial DNA copy number and pancreatic cancer in the alphatocopherol beta-carotene cancer prevention study.* Cancer Prev Res (Phila), 2011. 4(11): p. 1912-9.

202. Yu, M., *Generation, function and diagnostic value of mitochondrial DNA copy number alterations in human cancers.* Life Sci, 2011. 89(3-4): p. 65-71.

203. Kabekkodu, S.P., et al., *Mitochondrial DNA variation analysis in cervical cancer*. Mitochondrion, 2013. 16: p. 73-82.

204. Dang, S., et al., *Low copy number of mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) predicts worse prognosis in early-stage laryngeal cancer patients.* Diagn Pathol, 2014. 9: p. 28.

205. Wu, C.P., et al., *Hypoxia promotes stem-like properties of laryngeal cancer cell lines by increasing the CD133+ stem cell fraction.* Int J Oncol, 2014. 44(5): p. 1652-60.

206. Govaert, K.M., et al., *Hypoxia after liver surgery imposes an aggressive cancer stem cell phenotype on residual tumor cells.* Ann Surg, 2014. 259(4): p. 750-9.

207. Hanahan, D. and R.A. Weinberg, *Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation*. Cell, 2011. 144(5): p. 646-74.

208. Rofstad, E.K., *Microenvironment-induced cancer metastasis*. Int J Radiat Biol, 2000. 76(5): p. 589-605.

209. Kalluri, R., *Basement membranes: structure, assembly and role in tumour angiogenesis.* Nat Rev Cancer, 2003. 3(6): p. 422-33.

210. Hanahan, D. and R.A. Weinberg, *The hallmarks of cancer*. Cell, 2000. 100(1): p. 57-70.

211. Tlsty, T.D. and L.M. Coussens, *Tumor stroma and regulation of cancer development*. Annu Rev Pathol, 2006. 1: p. 119-50.

212. Cheng, J.D. and L.M. Weiner, *Tumors and their microenvironments: tilling the soil. Commentary re: A. M. Scott et al., A Phase I dose-escalation study of sibrotuzumab in patients with advanced or metastatic fibroblast activation protein-positive cancer. Clin. Cancer Res., 9: 1639-1647, 2003.* Clin Cancer Res, 2003. 9(5): p. 1590-5.

213. Lin, Q. and Z. Yun, *Impact of the hypoxic tumor microenvironment on the regulation of cancer stem cell characteristics*. Cancer Biol Ther, 2010. 9(12): p. 949-56.

214. Hamada, S. and T. Shimosegawa, *Pancreatic cancer stem cell and mesenchymal stem cell*. 2012.

215. Langley, R.R. and I.J. Fidler, *The seed and soil hypothesis revisited--the role of tumor-stroma interactions in metastasis to different organs.* Int J Cancer, 2011. 128(11): p. 2527-35.

216. Karagiannis, G.S., et al., Proteomic signatures of the desmoplastic invasion front reveal collagen type XII as a marker of myofibroblastic differentiation during colorectal cancer metastasis. Oncotarget, 2012. 3(3): p. 267-85.

217. Cirri, P. and P. Chiarugi, *Cancer associated fibroblasts: the dark side of the coin*. Am J Cancer Res, 2011. 1(4): p. 482-97.

218. Zhang, Y., et al., Ovarian cancer-associated fibroblasts contribute to epithelial ovarian carcinoma metastasis by promoting angiogenesis, lymphangiogenesis and tumor cell invasion. Cancer Lett, 2011. 303(1): p. 47-55.

219. Fessler, E., et al., *Cancer stem cell dynamics in tumor progression and metastasis: is the microenvironment to blame?* Cancer Lett, 2012. 341(1): p. 97-104.

220. Sleeman, J.P. and J.P. Thiery, *SnapShot: The epithelial-mesenchymal transition*. Cell, 2011. 145(1): p. 162 e1.

221. Thiery, J.P., et al., *Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease*. Cell, 2009. 139(5): p. 871-90.

222. Thiery, J.P., *Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in tumour progression*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2002. 2(6): p. 442-54.

223. Liu, Z., et al., Loss of cellular polarity/cohesiveness in the invasive front of papillary thyroid carcinoma, a novel predictor for lymph node metastasis; possible morphological indicator of epithelial mesenchymal transition. J Clin Pathol, 2011. 64(4): p. 325-9.

224. Yusra, S. Semba, and H. Yokozaki, *Biological significance of tumor budding at the invasive front of human colorectal carcinoma cells*. Int J Oncol, 2012. 41(1): p. 201-10.

225. Acloque, H., J.P. Thiery, and M.A. Nieto, *The physiology and pathology of the EMT. Meeting on the epithelial-mesenchymal transition*. EMBO Rep, 2008. 9(4): p. 322-6.

226. Yu, Y., et al., *Cancer-associated fibroblasts induce epithelial-mesenchymal transition of breast cancer cells through paracrine TGF-beta signalling.* Br J Cancer, 2013. 110(3): p. 724-32.

227. Luo, Y., et al., *Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and migration of prostate cancer stem cells is driven by cancer-associated fibroblasts in an HIF-1alpha/beta-catenin-dependent pathway.* Mol Cells, 2013. 36(2): p. 138-44.

228. Karagiannis, G.S., et al., *Cancer-associated fibroblasts drive the progression of metastasis through both paracrine and mechanical pressure on cancer tissue*. Mol Cancer Res, 2012. 10(11): p. 1403-18.

229. Mani, S.A., et al., *The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells*. Cell, 2008. 133(4): p. 704-15.

230. Morel, A.P., et al., *Generation of breast cancer stem cells through epithelial-mesenchymal transition*. PLoS One, 2008. 3(8): p. e2888.

231. Burk, U., et al., A reciprocal repression between ZEB1 and members of the miR-200 family promotes EMT and invasion in cancer cells. EMBO Rep, 2008. 9(6): p. 582-9.

232. Shuang, Z.Y., et al., *Transforming growth factor-beta1-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates ALDH-positive cells with stem cell properties in cholangiocarcinoma*. Cancer Lett, 2014. 354(2): p. 320-8.

233. Kanzawa, M., et al., *WNT5A is a key regulator of the epithelial-mesenchymal transition and cancer stem cell properties in human gastric carcinoma cells.* Pathobiology, 2013. 80(5): p. 235-44.

234. Bessede, E., et al., *Helicobacter pylori generates cells with cancer stem cell properties via epithelial-mesenchymal transition-like changes.* Oncogene, 2013. 33(32): p. 4123-31.

235. Paterson, E.L., et al., Down-regulation of the miRNA-200 family at the invasive front of colorectal cancers with degraded basement membrane indicates EMT is involved in cancer progression. Neoplasia, 2013. 15(2): p. 180-91.

236. Ricci, F., et al., *Ovarian carcinoma tumor-initiating cells have a mesenchymal phenotype*. Cell Cycle, 2012. 11(10): p. 1966-76.

237. in 't Anker, P.S., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cells in human second-trimester bone marrow, liver, lung, and spleen exhibit a similar immunophenotype but a heterogeneous multilineage differentiation potential.* Haematologica, 2003. 88(8): p. 845-52.

238. Pittenger, M.F., et al., *Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells*. Science, 1999. 284(5411): p. 143-7.

239. Stagg, J., Mesenchymal stem cells in cancer. Stem Cell Rev, 2008. 4(2): p. 119-24.

240. Ljujic, B., et al., *Human mesenchymal stem cells creating an immunosuppressive environment and promote breast cancer in mice.* Sci Rep, 2013. 3: p. 2298.

241. Rasanen, K. and M. Herlyn, *Paracrine signaling between carcinoma cells and mesenchymal stem cells generates cancer stem cell niche via epithelial-mesenchymal transition*. Cancer Discov, 2012. 2(9): p. 775-7.

242. Lv, F.J., et al., *Concise review: the surface markers and identity of human mesenchymal stem cells.* Stem Cells, 2014. 32(6): p. 1408-19.

243. Boxall, S.A. and E. Jones, *Markers for characterization of bone marrow multipotential stromal cells*. Stem Cells Int, 2012. 2012: p. 975871.

244. Dominici, M., et al., *Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement.* Cytotherapy, 2006. 8(4): p. 315-7.

245. Potdar, P. and J. Sutar, *Establishment and molecular characterization of mesenchymal stem cell lines derived from human visceral & subcutaneous adipose tissues.* J Stem Cells Regen Med, 2010. 6(1): p. 26-35.

246. Haniffa, M.A., et al., *Mesenchymal stem cells: the fibroblasts' new clothes*? Haematologica, 2009. 94(2): p. 258-63.

247. Bae, S., et al., *Fibroblast activation protein alpha identifies mesenchymal stromal cells from human bone marrow.* Br J Haematol, 2008. 142(5): p. 827-30.

248. Hung, S.C., et al., Alpha-smooth muscle actin expression and structure integrity in chondrogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Tissue Res, 2006. 324(3): p. 457-66.

249. Ahmed, N., K. Abubaker, and J.K. Findlay, *Ovarian cancer stem cells: Molecular concepts and relevance as therapeutic targets.* Mol Aspects Med, 2014. 39: p. 110-25.

250. Garson, K. and B.C. Vanderhyden, *Epithelial ovarian cancer stem cells: underlying complexity of a simple paradigm*. Reproduction, 2015. 149(2): p. R59-R70.

251. Lugli, A., et al., *Prognostic impact of the expression of putative cancer stem cell markers CD133, CD166, CD44s, EpCAM, and ALDH1 in colorectal cancer.* Br J Cancer, 2010. 103(3): p. 382-90.

252. Ajani, J.A., et al., *ALDH-1 expression levels predict response or resistance to preoperative chemoradiation in resectable esophageal cancer patients*. Mol Oncol, 2014. 8(1): p. 142-9.

253. Avoranta, S.T., et al., *ALDH1 expression indicates chemotherapy resistance and poor outcome in node-negative rectal cancer*. Hum Pathol, 2013. 44(6): p. 966-74.

254. Ricci, F., et al., *ALDH enzymatic activity and CD133 positivity and response to chemotherapy in ovarian cancer patients*. Am J Cancer Res, 2013. 3(2): p. 221-9.

255. Woodward, W.A., et al., Aldehyde dehydrogenase1 immunohistochemical staining in primary breast cancer cells independently predicted overall survival but did not correlate with the presence of circulating or disseminated tumors cells. J Cancer, 2014. 5(5): p. 360-7.

256. Ohi, Y., et al., Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 expression predicts poor prognosis in triple-negative breast cancer. Histopathology, 2011. 59(4): p. 776-80.

257. Lurie, G., et al., *Estrogen receptor beta rs1271572 polymorphism and invasive ovarian carcinoma risk: pooled analysis within the Ovarian Cancer Association Consortium.* PLoS One, 2011. 6(6): p. e20703.

258. Elattar, A., et al., Androgen receptor expression is a biological marker for androgen sensitivity in high grade serous epithelial ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol, 2011. 124(1): p. 142-7.

259. Li, A.J., et al., *Hyperandrogenism, mediated by obesity and receptor polymorphisms, promotes aggressive epithelial ovarian cancer biology.* Gynecol Oncol, 2007. 107(3): p. 420-3.

260. Ding, V.D., et al., *Sex hormone-binding globulin mediates prostate androgen receptor action via a novel signaling pathway*. Endocrinology, 1998. 139(1): p. 213-8.

261. Nakhla, A.M., N.A. Romas, and W. Rosner, *Estradiol activates the prostate androgen receptor and prostate-specific antigen secretion through the intermediacy of sex hormone-binding globulin.* J Biol Chem, 1997. 272(11): p. 6838-41.

262. Fissore, F., et al., *The receptor-mediated action of sex steroid binding protein (SBP, SHBG): accumulation of cAMP in MCF-7 cells under SBP and estradiol treatment.* Steroids, 1994. 59(11): p. 661-7.

263. Nakhla, A.M., M.S. Khan, and W. Rosner, *Biologically active steroids activate receptor-bound human sex hormone-binding globulin to cause LNCaP cells to accumulate adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate.* J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1990. 71(2): p. 398-404.

264. Fortunati, N., et al., *Estradiol induction of cAMP in breast cancer cells is mediated by foetal calf serum (FCS) and sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG).* J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 1999. 70(1-3): p. 73-80.

265. Zhang, S., et al., *Generation of cancer stem-like cells through the formation of polyploid giant cancer cells*. Oncogene, 2013. 33(1): p. 116-28.

9 ERRATA

In the main text of the thesis, on page 12 line 5, "among the EOCs [11][12]" should be "among the EOCs [11,12]". On page 16 line 16, "computed tomography (CT) scans" should be "computed tomography scans".

In the title part of Paper III, "Fibroblasts-Like Stromal Cells" should be "Fibroblast-Like Stromal Cells". In the results part of Paper III, on page 4 line 10, "and others showed more" should be "and others showed less". On the page 7 of Paper III, in Figure 5A and 5B, "CD117 in CAFs" should be "CD117 in fibroblast-like stromal cells".